# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **SCHEDULE 14A**

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities

Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant Filed by a party other than the Registrant Check the appropriate box: **X** 

- Preliminary Proxy Statement
- Confidential, For Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- **X** Definitive Proxy Statement
- Definitive additional materials
- □ Soliciting material under Rule 14a-12

# **Energy Recovery, Inc.**

(Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

## (Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if Other Than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- ☑ No fee required.□ Fee computed or
  - Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
    - (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
    - (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transactions applies:
    - (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
    - (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
    - (5) Total fee paid:
- □ Fee paid previously with preliminary materials:

 $\Box$  Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the form or schedule and the date of its filing.

- (1) Amount previously paid:
- (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.
- (3) Filing Party:
- (4) Date Filed:



# NOTICE OF 2017 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held On Thursday, June 22, 2017

Dear Stockholders of Energy Recovery, Inc.:

We are pleased to invite you to attend our 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on Thursday, June 22, 2017, at 10:00 a.m. Pacific Daylight Time at the Company's headquarters located at 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577 (the "Annual Meeting"). At the Annual Meeting, we will ask you to consider the following proposals:

- To elect two (2) Class III directors to serve until our 2020 annual meeting of stockholders or until their respective successors have been elected and qualified, or until the director's earlier removal or resignation;
- To ratify the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2017;
- To hold a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation;
- To approve, on an advisory basis, the frequency of future stockholder advisory votes on the compensation of our named executive officers; and
- To transact such other business that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

Our Board of Directors has fixed the close of business on April 24, 2017, as the record date for the Annual Meeting. Stockholders of record as of April 24, 2017 may vote at the Annual Meeting or any postponements or adjournments of the meeting. This notice of annual meeting, notice of internet availability, proxy statement, annual report on Form 10-K and form of proxy are being made available on or about April 27, 2017.

Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting in person, we would like for your shares to be represented. Please vote as soon as possible via the Internet, telephone, or mail.

At the meeting, we will also report on our 2016 business results and other matters of potential interest to our stockholders.

Sincerely,

Joel Gay President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director

San Leandro, California April 27, 2017

Whether or not you expect to participate in the Annual Meeting, please vote via the Internet, by phone, or complete, date, sign and promptly return the accompanying proxy card or voting instruction card in the enclosed postage-paid envelope so that your shares may be represented at the Annual Meeting.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Stockholder Meeting To Be Held on June 22, 2017: This Proxy Statement, along with the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, is available free of charge at the following website: <u>www.proxyvote.com</u>.

# PROXY STATEMENT

# 2017 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held On Thursday, June 22, 2017

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Page</u>

PROXY ST	TATEMENT	1
	TION ABOUT THE ANNUAL MEETING	1
1.	What is the purpose of the Annual Meeting	1
2.	How do I vote	1
3.	How does the Board of Directors recommend I vote on these proposals	2
4.	What is included in the proxy materials	2
5.	Why did I receive a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials instead of a full set of proxy materials	3
6.	How many votes do I have	3
7.	Can I change my vote or revoke my proxy after submitting my proxy	3
8.	Can I attend the meeting in person	3
9.	What if I return a proxy card but do not make specific choices	3
10.	Who pays for the expenses related to the preparation and mailing of the Proxy Statement	4
11.	Who can vote at the Annual Meeting	4
12.	Will there be any other items of business on the agenda	4
13.	How many votes are required for the approval of each item	4
14.	What is the quorum requirement	4
15.	What is a record holder	5
16.	What is a beneficial owner	5
17.	How are votes counted	5
18.	Who counts or tabulates the votes	7
19.	How do I access the proxy materials and annual report via the Internet	7
20.	What should I do if I get more than one proxy or voting instruction card	7
21.	I share an address with another stockholder, and we received only one paper copy of the proxy materials. How may I obtain an	7
	additional copy of the proxy materials	
22.	What if I have questions about my Energy Recovery shares or need to change my mailing address	8
	Where can I find the voting results of the Annual Meeting	8
PROPOSA	LS TO BE VOTED ON AT THE MEETING	9
	L NO. 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	9
	L NO. 2 RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	11
	cipal Accountant Fees and Services	11
	it Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	11
	L NO. 3 NON-BINDING ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	12
PROPOSA	L NO. 4 ADVISORY VOTE ON FREQUENCY OF EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION ADVISORY VOTES	13
-	ND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE MATTERS	14
	rd of Directors	14
	ctor Independence	14
Rela	tionships Among Directors or Executive Officers	15

-i-

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# (continued)

	Page
Board Leadership and Risk Oversight	15
Committees and Meetings of the Board of Directors	16
Committee Membership	16
The Audit Committee	17
The Compensation Committee	17
The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee	17
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	19
Communication between Stockholders and Directors	19
Director Compensation	19
Director Compensation for the Year Ended December 31, 2016	20
Stock Ownership Guidelines	20
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	21
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	23
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	23
Compensation Philosophy and Objectives	23
Pay Best Practices	24
Executive Compensation Process	25
Independent Compensation Consultant for Compensation Committee	26
Consideration of "Say on Pay" Results	26
Competitive Positioning	26
Base Salaries of Named Executive Officers	27
Annual Cash Incentive Compensation	27
Equity-Based Incentive Compensation	28
2016 Equity-Based Incentive Awards	29
Benefits	29
Change in Control Severance Plan	29
Severance and Termination Compensation	30
Tax Deductibility	30
Compensation Policies and Practices as They Relate to Risk Management	30
REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE	30
Summary Compensation Table	31
Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2016	33
Employment Arrangements with Named Executive Officers	34
Outstanding Equity Awards as of December 31, 2016	35
Option Exercises and Stock Vested in 2016	36
Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control	36
Key Defined Terms of the Change In Control Plan	37
Benefits under the Change in Control Plan	39
REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE	40
DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	41
Directors	41
Nominees for Director	41
Continuing Directors	42
Executive Officers	43
RELATED PERSON POLICIES AND TRANSACTIONS	45
CODE OF BUSINESS CONDUCT AND ETHICS	45
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS	45
Requirements for Stockholder Proposals to be Brought Before an Annual Meeting	45
Requirements for Stockholder Proposals to be Considered for Inclusion in the Company's Proxy Materials	46
OTHER MATTERS	46
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	46
Other Matters	46
ANNUAL REPORTS	46

-ii-

## **ENERGY RECOVERY, INC.**

#### PROXY STATEMENT 2017 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held at 10:00 a.m. Pacific Daylight Time on Thursday, June 22, 2017

This proxy statement and the enclosed form of proxy ("**Proxy Statement**") are furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by our Board of Directors (the "**Board**" or "**Board of Directors**") for use at the 2017 annual meeting of stockholders of Energy Recovery, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and any postponements, adjournments or continuations thereof (the "**Annual Meeting**"). The Annual Meeting will be held on Thursday, June 22, 2017 at 10:00 a.m. Pacific Daylight Time at the Company's headquarters located at 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577. The telephone number at that location is (510) 746-7370. References in this Proxy Statement to "we," "us," "our," "the Company" or "Energy Recovery" refer to Energy Recovery, Inc.

The Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials (the "Notice") containing instructions on how to access this Proxy Statement and our Annual Report is first being mailed on or about April 27, 2017 to all stockholders entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

#### THE INFORMATION PROVIDED IN THE "QUESTION AND ANSWER" FORMAT BELOW IS FOR YOUR CONVENIENCE ONLY AND IS MERELY A SUMMARY OF THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT. YOU SHOULD READ THIS ENTIRE PROXY STATEMENT CAREFULLY.

#### **ENERGY RECOVERY, INC.**

# INFORMATION ABOUT THE ANNUAL MEETING

## Q: What is the purpose of the Annual Meeting?

A: Stockholders of record at the close of business on April 24, 2017 (the "Record Date") will vote on the following items at the Annual Meeting:

- to elect Alexander J. Buehler and Robert Y.L. Mao as Class III directors to serve until our 2020 annual meeting of stockholders or until their respective successors have been elected and qualified;
- to ratify the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2017;
- to hold a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation;
- to approve, on an advisory basis, the frequency of future stockholder advisory votes on the compensation of our named executive officers; and
- to transact such other business that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or at any adjournment or postponement thereof.

# Q: How do I vote?

- A: If you are a *stockholder of record* as of the Record Date, there are four ways to vote:
  - In person. You may vote in person at the Annual Meeting. The Company will give you a ballot when you arrive.

- Via the Internet. You may vote by proxy via the Internet by following the instructions found on the proxy card or the Notice.
- By Telephone. You may vote by proxy by calling the toll-free number found on the proxy card or the Notice.
- By Mail. You may vote by proxy by filling out the proxy card and returning it in the envelope provided. If you vote by mail, your proxy card must be received by June 21, 2017.

Please note that the Internet and telephone voting facilities will close at 11:59 p.m. Eastern Daylight Time (8:59 p.m. Pacific Daylight Time) on June 21, 2017.

If, as of the Record Date, you are *a beneficial owner of shares held in street name*, you should have received from your broker, bank, trustee or other nominee instructions on how to vote or instruct the broker to vote your shares, which are generally contained in a "vote instruction form" sent by the broker, bank, trustee or other nominee. Please follow their instructions carefully. Street name stockholders generally may vote by one of the following methods:

- In person. If you wish to vote in person at the Annual Meeting, you must obtain a legal proxy from the organization that holds your shares. Please contact that organization for instructions regarding obtaining a legal proxy to you by your broker, bank, trustee, or other nominee.
- Via the Internet. You may vote by proxy via the Internet by following the instruction form provided to you by your broker, bank, trustee, or other nominee.
- *By Telephone*. You may vote by proxy by calling the toll-free number found on the vote instruction form provided to you by your broker, bank, trustee, or other nominee.
- By Mail. You may vote by proxy by filling out the vote instruction form and returning it in the envelope provided to you by your broker, bank, trustee, or other nominee.

# Q: How does the Board of Directors recommend I vote on these proposals?

- A: The Board recommends a vote:
  - FOR the election of directors Alexander J. Buehler and Robert Y.L. Mao;
  - FOR the ratification of the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2017;
  - FOR the approval of our executive compensation; and
  - To hold future stockholder advisory votes on the compensation of our named executive officers every "1 year."

# Q: What is included in the proxy materials?

A: The proxy materials include this Proxy Statement and our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on March 10, 2017 (the "Annual Report"). These materials were first made available to you via the Internet on or about April 27, 2017. Our principal executive offices are located at 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577, and our telephone number is (510) 483-7370. We maintain a website at www.energyrecovery.com. The information on our website is not a part of this Proxy Statement.

# Q: Why did I receive a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials instead of a full set of proxy materials?

A: In accordance with the rules of the SEC, we have elected to furnish our proxy materials, including this Proxy Statement and the Annual Report, primarily via the Internet. The Notice containing instructions on how to access our proxy materials is first being mailed on or about April 27, 2017 to all stockholders entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting. Stockholders may request to receive all future proxy materials in printed form by mail or electronically by e-mail by following the instructions contained in the Notice. We encourage stockholders to take advantage of the availability of our proxy materials via the Internet to help reduce the environmental impact of our Annual Meetings.

# **O:** How many votes do I have?

A: On each matter to be voted upon, you have one vote for each share of common stock you own as of the Record Date.

# Q: Can I change my vote or revoke my proxy after submitting my proxy?

A: You may change your vote or revoke your proxy at any time prior to the taking of the vote at the Annual Meeting.

If you are the stockholder of record, you may change your vote by (1) granting a new proxy bearing a later date (which automatically revokes the earlier proxy) using any of the methods described on page 1 of this Proxy Statement (and until the applicable deadline for each method); (2) providing a written notice of revocation to the Company's Secretary at Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577 prior to your shares being voted;, or (3) attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person. Attendance at the Annual Meeting will not cause your previously granted proxy to be revoked unless you specifically so request or vote in person at the Annual Meeting.

For shares you hold beneficially in street name, you generally may change your vote by submitting new voting instructions to your broker, bank, trustee, or nominee following the instructions they provided, or, if you have obtained a legal proxy from your broker, bank, trustee, or nominee giving you the right to vote your shares, by attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person.

# Q: Can I attend the meeting in person?

A: You are invited to attend the Annual Meeting if you are a registered stockholder or a street name stockholder as of April 24, 2017, the Record Date. In order to enter the Annual Meeting, you must present a form of photo identification acceptable to us, such as a valid driver's license or passport. If you hold your shares beneficially in street name, you will need to provide proof of stock ownership as of the Record Date. Please note that since a street name stockholder is not the stockholder of record, you may not vote your shares in person at the Annual Meeting unless you follow your broker's procedures for obtaining a legal proxy.

# Q: What if I return a proxy card but do not make specific choices?

A: When proxies are properly dated, executed, and returned, the shares represented by such proxies will be voted at the Annual Meeting in accordance with the instructions of the stockholder. If no specific instructions are given, the shares will be voted in accordance with the recommendations of our Board of Directors as described on page 2 of this Proxy Statement. If any matters not described in this Proxy Statement are properly presented at the Annual Meeting, the proxy holders will use their own judgment to determine how to vote your shares. If the Annual Meeting is postponed or adjourned, the proxy holders can vote your shares on the new meeting date as well, unless you have revoked your proxy instructions, as described above under "Can I change my vote or revoke my proxy after submitting my proxy?"

# Q: Who pays for the expenses related to the preparation and mailing of the Proxy Statement?

The Company will bear the costs of soliciting proxies, including the costs for the preparation, assembly, printing, and mailing of the Proxy Statement and related proxy materials. In addition, the Company will reimburse brokerage firms and other nominees representing beneficial owners of shares for their expenses in forwarding solicitation materials to beneficial owners of those shares. We have retained Alliance Advisors as our proxy solicitors, and proxies may be solicited by a representative of that firm. For its services, we will pay Alliance Advisors a fee of \$5,500, plus reasonable expenses. Proxies may also be solicited by certain of the Company's directors, officers, and regular employees, without additional compensation, either personally, by telephone, facsimile, or mail.

# Q: Who can vote at the Annual Meeting?

Only stockholders of record at the close of business on April 24, 2017, the Record Date, will be entitled to notice of, and to vote at, our Annual Meeting. On the Record Date, the Company had 53,935,199 shares of common stock outstanding, held by 31 holders of record.

# Q: Will there be any other items of business on the agenda?

A: We do not know of any business to be considered at the Annual Meeting other than the proposals described in this Proxy Statement; however, the proxy holders (who are the management representatives named on the proxy card) may vote using their discretion with respect to any other matters properly presented for a vote at the meeting.

# Q: How many votes are required for the approval of each item?

A: Proposal No. 1 (election of directors): The candidates who receive the greatest number of votes cast at the Annual Meeting will be elected, provided that a quorum is present. **The Board recommends a vote "FOR" all nominees.** 

Proposal No. 2 (ratification of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accountants) and Proposal No. 3 (advisory approval of the Company's executive compensation): An affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of the Company's common stock present and entitled to vote is required to approve Proposals No. 2 and No. 3, provided that a quorum is present. **The Board recommends a vote "FOR" each of the Proposals No. 2 and No. 3**.

Proposal No. 4 (advisory vote on frequency of executive compensation advisory votes): The frequency period that receives the greatest number of votes cast at the Annual Meeting will be selected as frequency for advisory votes, provided that a quorum is present. The Board recommends a vote for a Say-On-Pay vote frequency of "1 Year".

# Q: What is the quorum requirement?

A: A "quorum" of stockholders must be present for us to hold a valid meeting of stockholders. Stockholders representing a majority (more than 50%) of the voting power of our outstanding common stock as of the Record Date, present in person or represented by proxy, constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting.

Your shares will be counted towards the quorum only if you submit a valid proxy or if you vote in person at the meeting. Stockholders who submit signed and dated proxies without specifying their votes and broker "non-votes" described below will be counted towards the quorum requirement. If there is no quorum, the chairperson of the meeting or a majority of the votes present at the meeting may adjourn the meeting to another date.



# Q: What is a record holder?

A: If your shares are registered directly in your name with our transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, you are considered a "record holder" of those shares. If you are a record holder, you will receive a Notice on how you may access and review the proxy materials on the Internet.

# Q: What is a beneficial owner?

A: If your shares are held in a stock brokerage account, by a bank, or by another nominee, those shares are registered with American Stock Transfer & Trust Company in the "street name" of the brokerage account, bank, or other nominee, and you are considered the "beneficial owner" of those shares. If you are a beneficial owner, your broker or other nominee will send you a form of voting instructions along with instructions on how to access proxy materials.

As a beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, bank, or other nominee on how to vote your shares by using the voting instruction form included in the mailing or by following the instructions on the voting instruction card for voting via the Internet or telephone.

If there are multiple beneficial owners in the same household, your broker or other nominee may send only one set of voting instructions or copy of the proxy materials to your household. If you are receiving multiple copies of these materials and would like to receive a single copy in the future, please contact your broker, bank, or other nominee to request a single copy in the future.

# Q: How are votes counted?

A: All shares of common stock represented by valid proxies will be voted in accordance with their instructions. In the absence of instructions, proxies will be voted "FOR" Proposals 1, 2, 3 and 4.

Brokers, banks, and other nominees may submit a proxy card for shares of common stock that they hold for a beneficial owner, but may decline to vote on certain items because they have not received instructions from the beneficial owner. These are called "Broker Non-Votes" and are not included in the tabulation of the voting results for the election of directors or for purposes of determining the number of votes cast with respect to a particular proposal. Consequently, Broker Non-Votes will not count as votes cast for purposes of Proposals No. 1, 3 and 4.

Brokers have the discretion to vote such shares for which they have not received voting instructions from the beneficial owners on routine matters but not on non-routine matters. The only routine matter up for vote this year is the ratification of the independent registered public accounting firm (Proposal No. 2).

A broker is prohibited from voting on a non-routine matter unless the broker receives specific voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. The election of directors (Proposal No. 1), the advisory vote on executive compensation (Proposal No. 3) and the advisory vote on the frequency of executive compensation advisory votes (Proposal No. 4) are non-routine matters, and your broker cannot vote your shares on these proposals unless you have timely returned applicable voting instructions to your broker.

Abstentions have no effect on the outcome of voting for Proposal No. 1, election of directors. Abstentions are treated as shares present or represented and voting regarding Proposals No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4, so abstentions have the same effect as negative votes on those proposals.



A summary of the voting provisions, provided a valid quorum is present or represented at the Annual Meeting, for the matters described in "What is the purpose of the Annual Meeting?" is as follows:

Proposal No.	Vote	Board Voting Recommendation	Routine or Non-Routine	Discretionary Voting by Broker Permitted?	Vote Required for Approval	Impact of Abstentions	Impact of Broker Non- votes (Uninstructed Shares)
1	Election of director nominees	FOR	Non-routine, thus if you hold your shares in street name, your broker <u>may not</u> vote your shares for you.	No	Plurality <sup>1</sup>	No impact	No impact
2	Ratification of independent registered public accountants	FOR	Routine, thus if you hold your shares in street name, your broker <u>may</u> vote your shares for you absent any other instructions from you.	Yes	Majority of shares present or represented by proxy and entitled to vote	Has the same effect as a vote against	Broker has the discretion to vote
3	Advisory, non- binding approval of executive compensation	FOR	Non-routine, thus if you hold your shares in street name, your broker <u>may not</u> vote your shares for you.	No	Majority of shares present or represented by proxy and entitled to vote	Has the same effect as a vote against	No impact
4	Advisory, non- binding approval of "1 year" as the frequency of future advisory votes on named executive officer compensation	FOR	Non-routine, thus if you hold your shares in street name, your broker <u>may not</u> vote your shares for you.	No	Majority of shares present or represented by proxy and entitled to vote	Has the same effect as a vote against	No impact

1 "Plurality" means that the nominees who receive the largest number of votes cast "for" are elected as directors. Accordingly, the two nominees receiving the highest number of affirmative votes will be elected as Class III directors to serve until the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.

### Q: Who counts or tabulates the votes?

A: The votes of stockholders attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person will be counted or tabulated by an independent inspector of election. For our meeting, a representative of Broadridge Investor Communications Solutions, Inc. will tabulate votes cast by proxy and in person.

# Q: How do I access the proxy materials and annual report via the Internet?

A: A Notice will be mailed or emailed with instructions on how to access proxy materials via the Internet. This Proxy Statement, the 2016 Annual Report, and related proxy materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be Held on June 22, 2017 will also be available electronically at <a href="http://ir.energyrecovery.com">http://ir.energyrecovery.com</a>.

If you have previously chosen to receive the proxy materials via the Internet, you will be receiving an e-mail on or about April 27, 2017 with information on how to access stockholder information and instructions for voting over the Internet. Stockholders of record may vote via the Internet until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Daylight Time on June 21, 2017.

If your shares are registered in the name of a brokerage firm and you have not elected to receive proxy materials over the Internet, you may still be eligible to vote shares electronically over the Internet. Many brokerage firms participate in programs that provide eligible stockholders who receive a paper copy of the Proxy Statement and Annual Report the opportunity to vote via the Internet. If your brokerage firm participates in such a program, a form from the broker will provide voting instructions.

Stockholders can elect to view future Proxy Statements and Annual Reports over the Internet instead of receiving paper copies. Stockholders of record wishing to receive future stockholder materials electronically can elect this option by following the instructions provided when voting over the Internet at <u>www.proxyvote.com</u>.

Upon electing to view future Proxy Statements and Annual Reports over the Internet, you will receive an e-mail notification next year with instructions containing the Internet address of those materials. The choice to view future Proxy Statements and Annual Reports over the Internet will remain in effect until you contact your broker or the Company to rescind the instructions. Internet access does not have to be elected each year.

Stockholders who elected to receive this Proxy Statement electronically over the Internet and who would now like to receive a paper copy of this Proxy Statement so that they may submit a paper proxy in lieu of an electronic proxy should contact either their broker or the Company.

# Q: What should I do if I get more than one proxy or voting instruction card?

A: Stockholders may receive more than one set of voting materials, including multiple copies of the proxy materials and multiple Notices, proxy cards, or voting instruction cards. For example, stockholders who hold shares in more than one brokerage account may receive separate sets of proxy materials for each brokerage account in which shares are held. Stockholders of record whose shares are registered in more than one name will receive more than one set of proxy materials or one Notice. You should vote in accordance with all of the proxy cards and voting instruction cards you receive relating to our Annual Meeting to ensure that all of your shares are counted.

# Q: I share an address with another stockholder, and we received only one paper copy of the proxy materials. How may I obtain an additional copy of the proxy materials?

A: The SEC has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (e.g., brokers) to satisfy the delivery requirements for Proxy Statements and annual reports with respect to two or more stockholders sharing the same address by delivering a single Proxy Statement addressed to those stockholders. This process is commonly referred to as "householding."

Brokers with account holders who are Energy Recovery stockholders may be householding our proxy materials. A single set of proxy materials may be delivered to multiple stockholders sharing an address unless contrary instructions have been received from the affected stockholders. Once you have received notice from your broker that it will be householding communications to your address, householding will continue until you are notified otherwise or until you notify your broker or The Company that you no longer wish to participate in householding.

If, at any time, you no longer wish to participate in householding and would prefer to receive a separate Proxy Statement and Annual Report, you may (1) notify your broker, (2) direct your written request to: Investor Relations, Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577 or (3) contact our Investor Relations department by email at <u>IR@energyrecover.com</u> or by telephone at (510) 746-2501. Stockholders who receive multiple copies of the Proxy Statement or Annual Report at their address and would like to request householding of their communications should contact their broker. In addition, we will promptly deliver, upon written or oral request to the address or telephone number above, a separate copy of the Annual Report and Proxy Statement to a stockholder at a shared address to which a single copy of the documents was delivered.

# Q: What if I have questions about my Energy Recovery shares or need to change my mailing address?

A: You may contact our transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, by telephone at (800) 937-5449 (U.S.) or (718) 921-8124 (outside the U.S.), or by email at info@amstock.com, if you have questions about your Energy Recovery shares or need to change your mailing address.

# Q: Where can I find the voting results of the Annual Meeting?

A: We will announce preliminary voting results at the Annual Meeting. We will also disclose voting results on a Current Report on Form 8-K that we will file with the SEC within four business days after the Annual Meeting. If final voting results are not available to us in time to file a Current Report on Form 8-K within four business days after the Annual Meeting, we will file a Current Report on Form 8-K to publish preliminary results and will provide the final results in an amendment to this Current Report on Form 8-K as soon as they become available.

# PROPOSALS TO BE VOTED ON AT THE MEETING

#### **PROPOSAL NO. 1**

# **ELECTION OF DIRECTORS**

The Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (our "Charter") provides that the Board shall be divided into three classes, with the directors in each class serving three-year terms. At the Annual Meeting, two Class III directors will be elected for three year terms.

As set by the Board of Directors, pursuant to the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company (our "**Bylaws**"), the current authorized number of directors constituting our entire Board is nine. Mr. Trempont, a Class III director, has notified the Board that he intends to resign upon the conclusion of his current board term and will not stand for re-election at the Annual Meeting. Consequently, effective immediately upon the conclusion of the Annual Meeting, the Board of Directors has set the authorized number of directors constituting our entire Board at eight.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board of Directors has recommended, and the Board of Directors approved Alexander J. Buehler and Robert Y. L. Mao as nominees for election as Class III directors at the Annual Meeting. If elected, each newly elected director will serve until the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders, or until each director's successor is duly elected and qualified, or until the director's earlier removal or resignation.

Each of the nominees is currently a director of the Company and each of the nominees named below has consented, if elected as a director of the Company, to serve until his term expires.

In the event that any nominee of the Company is unable or declines to serve as a director at the time of the Annual Meeting, the proxies will be voted for any nominee who shall be designated by the present Board of Directors to fill the vacancy. In the event that additional persons are nominated for election as directors, the proxy holders intend to vote all proxies received by them in such a manner as will assure the election of as many of the nominees listed below as possible. In such event, the specific nominees to be voted for will be determined by the proxy holders. The Board has no reason to believe that any of the persons named below will be unable or unwilling to serve as a director, if elected. Each of the two nominees for director who receives the greatest number of votes will be elected.

Set forth below are the names, ages, and certain biographical information relating to the Class III director nominees as of April 24, 2017.

Name of Nominee	Age	Position with Company	Director Since
Mr. Alexander J. Buehler	41	Director	2015
Mr. Robert Y. L. Mao	73	Director	2010

*Alexander J. Buehler* has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2015. Mr. Buehler currently serves as the President and Chief Executive Officer of Energy Maintenance Services ("EMS"), before which he served as Chief Financial Officer of EMS from July 2014 to February 2015. He served as Chief Financial Officer from 2011 until he joined EMS in 2014. He became a member of the Company's Board of Directors in February 2015. From 2004 to 2011, Mr. Buehler held executive-level positions at Insituform Technologies, Inc. (now Aegion Corporation; NASDAQ: AEGN), a global leader in water infrastructure technology and services for municipalities and industry, including oil and gas. While at Insituform, Mr. Buehler worked in the U.S and abroad, most recently as Vice President of Europe, leading all European operations from its regional headquarters in Paris, France. Mr. Buehler is a highly impactful business executive with years of experience in general management and strategic planning as well as new product development, corporate development, operations management, manufacturing process optimization, sales management, and back-office administration. Mr. Buehler is a highly impleted executive in the global water industry and was critical in a number of acquisitions into the oil & gas market. Mr. Buehler received a B.S. in Civil Engineering from the United States Military Academy at West Point and an M.B.A. in Finance from the Wharton School at the University of Pennsylvania.

*Robert Y. L. Mao* has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2010. Mr. Mao was on the Board of Directors of 3Com Corporation from 2007 to 2010. He is currently a Board member of Taiwan-based Yulon-Nissan Motor Company, which is listed on the Taiwan Stock Exchange. He serves as a member of the Board of Directors of Ubee Interactive Corporation, a private company and a supplier of broadband access equipment and devices to multimedia and telecom service providers worldwide. Mr. Mao served on the Board of Directors of Cypress Semiconductors, a Nasdaq listed company from May 2014 to March 2015 when Cypress merged with another company. Mr. Mao also had served as a Board Member of US-China Business Council, and he was a Board member and Vice Chairman of the Pacific Telecommunication Council. In August of 2013 Mr. Mao was named Chairman, China Region, of Hewlett-Packard Company. Mr. Mao retired from Hewlett-Packard in October 2016. Mr. Mao was the CEO from 2008 to 2010 of 3Com Corporation, a developer of computer networking and security solutions, where he helped expand the company's business in Europe, the Middle East, the Americas, Asia Pacific, and China. He completed the M&A transaction in which 3Com was acquired by Hewlett-Packard Company in April of 2010. Prior to 3Com Corporation, he worked for Nortel Networks, a broad-based communications technology company, as CEO of the company's Greater China operations from 1997 to 2006. Before joining Nortel, he was regional president of the Greater China region for Alcatel-Lucent from 1995 to 1997. He also held executive positions at Alcatel and ITT in Asia and the United States. Mr. Mao holds a B.S. in Material Science and a M.S. in Material Engineering from Cornell University and a M.B.A. in Management from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT). The Board selected Mr. Mao to serve as a director because of his prior executive experience helping technology companies and equipment manufacturers expand into new product and geographic markets, his know

#### THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION OF EACH OF ALEXANDER J. BUEHLER AND ROBERT Y.L. MAO AS CLASS III DIRECTORS.

# **PROPOSAL NO. 2**

# RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Audit Committee has appointed BDO USA, LLP, as Energy Recovery's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2017. Although ratification is not required, the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as the Company's independent auditors for fiscal year 2017 is being submitted for ratification at the Annual Meeting because the Board believes doing so is a good corporate governance practice. Furthermore, the Audit Committee will take stockholders' opinions regarding the appointment of BDO USA, LLP into consideration in future deliberations. If BDO USA, LLP's appointment is not ratified at the Annual Meeting, the Audit Committee will consider the engagement of other independent auditors. The Audit Committee may terminate BDO USA, LLP's engagement as the Company's independent accountants without the approval of the Company's stockholders whenever the Audit Committee deems appropriate. A representative of BDO USA, LLP is expected to be present at the Annual Meeting. The representative will have an opportunity to make a statement and to respond to any questions.

## **Principal Accountant Fees and Services**

The following table sets forth all fees accrued or paid to BDO USA, LLP for fiscal years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.

	2016	2015
Audit Fees <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ 640,685	\$ 750,681
Audit-Related Fees	\$ 0	\$ 0
All Other Fees	\$ 0	\$ 0
Total	\$ 640,685	\$ 750,681

(1) Audit Fees consist of fees for professional services rendered in connection with the audit of our annual consolidated financial statements and review of the financial statements included in our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and services that are normally provided by the independent registered public accountants in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements for those fiscal years.

#### Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Audit Committee pre-approves audit, audit-related, tax, and non-audit services provided by our independent registered public accountants, BDO USA, LLP and will not approve services that are impermissible under applicable laws and regulations. The pre-approval of services may be delegated to one or more of the Audit Committee's members, but the decision of that member to pre-approve specific services must be reported to the full Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting. In the fiscal years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015, all fees identified above under the captions "Audit Fees" and "Audit Related Fees" that were billed by BDO USA, LLP were approved by the Audit Committee in accordance with SEC requirements.

In the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, there were no other professional services provided by BDO USA, LLP, other than those listed above, that would have required our Audit Committee to consider their compatibility with maintaining the independence of BDO USA, LLP.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE "FOR" RATIFICATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF BDO USA, LLP AS THE COMPANY'S INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2017

# **PROPOSAL NO. 3**

## NON-BINDING ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page of this Proxy Statement describes the Company's executive compensation program and the compensation decisions made by the Compensation Committee for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 with respect to the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table on page. The Board of Directors is asking our stockholders to cast a non-binding advisory vote to approve the following resolution:

"RESOLVED, that the stockholders of Energy Recovery, Inc. approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table for 2016, as disclosed in this Proxy Statement pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission (which disclosure includes the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the compensation tables, and the related footnotes and narratives accompanying the tables)."

The Board is asking our stockholders to vote "FOR" this proposal because it believes that the policies and practices described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement are necessary to achieve the Company's primary objective of the executive compensation program, that of attracting, retaining, and motivating the talent we need to meet and/or exceed the strategic, operational, and financial goals of the Company. Additionally, we want to reward superior performance and align the long term interests of our executives with our stockholders.

This proposal, commonly known as a "Say on Pay" proposal, gives you, as a stockholder, the opportunity to express your views on our executive compensation programs and policies and the compensation paid to the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table.

The Company's current policy is to hold a Say-on-Pay vote each year, and assuming stockholders recommend an annual vote on Proposal No. 4, we expect to hold another advisory vote with respect to executive compensation at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2018.

Although your vote on this proposal is advisory and non-binding, the Compensation Committee values the views of our stockholders and will take into account the outcome of the vote when considering future compensation decisions for our named executive officers. We are providing this advisory vote pursuant to Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE APPROVAL, ON AN ADVISORY BASIS, OF THE COMPENSATION OF OUR NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AS DISCLOSED IN THE COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS, THE ACCOMPANYING COMPENSATION TABLES AND THE RELATED NARRATIVE DISCLOSURE INCLUDED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT.



# **PROPOSAL NO. 4**

## ADVISORY VOTE ON FREQUENCY OF EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION ADVISORY VOTES

In this Proposal No. 4, the Board of Directors is asking our stockholders to cast a non-binding advisory vote on how frequently votes with respect to the compensation of the Company's executive officers should be held in the future, often referred to as a "say-on-frequency" vote.

The form of proxy card included with this Proxy Statement allows stockholders to provide non-binding instructions on the frequency of the Company's say-on-pay votes to occur every "1 year," "2 years," or "3 years," or to abstain on this proposal. Voting instruction forms being sent by brokers or other nominees to beneficial holders of shares provide the same choices.

The Board of Directors is aware of the debate over the relative benefits and consequences of annual versus less frequent say-on-pay votes. After considering various factors, our Board of Directors favors an annual say-on-pay vote. We believe that more, rather than less, structured feedback from stockholders on executive compensation is preferable. We also believe that any risk that an annual say-on-pay vote may pose to compensation incentives designed for longer-term results can be mitigated by clear communications to stockholders. The Board may reconsider that position if the stockholders vote on this proposal indicates a preference for a less frequent say-on-pay vote.

The option receiving the greatest number of votes (every one year, two years or three years) will be considered the frequency selected by stockholders.

#### THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT OUR STOCKHOLDERS VOTE FOR A SAY-ON-PAY VOTE FREQUENCY OF "1 YEAR" UNDER THIS PROPOSAL NO. 4.



# BOARD AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE MATTERS

#### **Board of Directors**

Our business and affairs are managed under the direction of our Board of Directors. The number of directors is fixed by our Board of Directors, subject to the terms of our Charter and the Bylaws. Our Board of Directors currently consists of nine directors, seven of whom qualify as "independent" under the listing standards of The NASDAQ Stock Market.

In accordance with our Charter and the Bylaws, our Board of Directors is divided into three classes with staggered three year terms. Prior to the Annual Meeting, the Board consisted of:

					<b>Committee Memberships</b>		
Director	Class I	Class II	Class III	Audit	Compensation	Nominating & Corporate Governance	
Mr. Alexander J. Buehler			Х				
Mr. Olav Fjell	Х			Member	Member	Member	
Mr. Sherif Foda		Х					
Mr. Joel Gay	Х						
Mr. Arve Hanstveit		Х		Member	Chairman		
Mr. Ole Peter Lorentzen	Х				Member	Member	
Mr. Robert Yu Lang Mao			Х	Member			
Mr. Hans Peter Michelet		Х			Member	Chairman	
Mr. Dominique Trempont			Х	Chairman	Member	Member	

However, Mr. Trempont, a Class III director, has notified the Board that he will not stand for election upon the completion of his current term. Therefore, effective immediately following the Annual Meeting, our directors will be divided among the three classes as follows:

- Class I directors Messrs. Fjell, Gay and Lorentzen's current terms will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2018;
- Class II directors Messrs. Foda, Hanstveit and Michelet's terms will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2019; and
- Class III directors Messrs. Buehler and Mao's terms will expire at the Annual Meeting, and they are standing for election at the Annual Meeting for terms that will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2020.

The division of our Board of Directors into three classes with staggered three year terms may delay or prevent a change of our management or a change of control. Under Delaware law, our directors may be removed for cause by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of our outstanding voting stock. Directors may not be removed by our stockholders without cause.

Any increase or decrease in the number of directors will be distributed among the three classes so that, as nearly as possible, each class will consist of one third of the directors.

#### **Director Independence**

During 2016 and the first two months of 2017, the Board of Directors evaluated all business and charitable relationships between the Company and the Company's non-employee directors (all directors other than Mr. Gay) and all other relevant facts and circumstances. Based on information provided by each director concerning his background, employment, and affiliations, including family relationships, our Board of Directors has determined that none of Messrs. Fjell, Foda, Hanstveit, Lorentzen, Mao, Michelet and Trempont have a relationship that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director and that each of these directors is "independent" as that term is defined under the applicable rules and regulations of the SEC, and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Stock Market (the "Applicable Rules"). The Board determined that Mr. Gay and Buehler are not "independent" as that term is defined under the Applicable Rules. In making these determinations, our Board of Directors considered the current and prior relationships that each director has with our Company and all other facts and circumstances our Board of Directors deemed relevant in determining their independent. However, our Board has determined that Mr. Buehler will become an "independent director" on July 12, 2017.



The Board of Directors also has determined that each director other than Mr. Gay is a non-employee director, as defined pursuant to Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act, and an outside director, as defined pursuant to Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, as amended.

Factors considered by our Board in determining if a non-employee director will not be deemed "independent," including without limitation, the following: if (a) the director is, or in the past three years has been, an employee of the Company; (b) the director or a member of the director's immediate family is, or in the past three years has been, an executive officer of the Company; (c) the director or a member of the director's immediate family has, in the past three years, received more than \$120,000 per year in direct compensation from the Company (other than for service as a director or, for the immediate family member, as a non-executive employee); (d) the director is an employee, or the director or a member of the director's immediate family is employed as a partner, of BDO USA, LLP, the Company's independent registered public accountants, or the director has an immediate family member was within the last three years a partner or employee of such firm and works in any capacity on the Company's audit, or the director or an immediate family member was within the last three years a partner or employee of such firm and personally worked on the Company's audit within that time; (e) the director or a member of the director's immediate family is, or in the past three years has been, employed as an executive officer of a company where an Energy Recovery executive officer at the same time serves or served on the compensation committe; or (f) the director is an employee, or a member of the director's immediate family is an executive officer, of a company that makes payments to, or receives payments from, the Company in an amount which, in any twelve-month period during the past three years, exceeds the greater of \$200,000 or two percent of the consolidated gross revenues of the company receiving the payment.

#### **Relationships Among Directors or Executive Officers**

There are no family relationships among any of the directors or executive officers of the Company.

#### **Board Leadership and Risk Oversight**

The offices of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer at our Company are held by different individuals. Mr. Michelet is currently Chairman of the Board and has served as our Board Chairman since September 2004. Mr. Gay was appointed as President and Chief Executive Officer and as a member of the Board in April 2015. The Company believes that having the roles of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board filled by different individuals enhances our internal system of checks and balances and the Board's oversight role. The practice also enables the Chief Executive Officer to focus on the Company's operations. Nevertheless, the Board believes it is appropriate to retain the discretion and flexibility to change the structure from time to time as needed to provide appropriate leadership for the Company. At this time, the Board believes that it has achieved the best Board leadership structure for the Company by separating the roles of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer.

Mr. Michelet, as Chairman, presides at all meetings of the Board, including executive sessions of the Board and the independent directors, facilitates discussions among independent directors on key issues and concerns outside of Board meetings, serves as a liaison between the Chief Executive Officer and the other directors, reviews information to be sent to the Board, collaborates with the Chief Executive Officer and other members of Company management to set meeting agendas and Board information, assists the chairs of the committees of the Board as requested, and performs such other functions and responsibilities as requested by the Board or the independent directors from time to time. In performing the duties described above, the Chairman is expected to consult with, and does consult with, the chairs of the appropriate Board committees.

The goal of the Company's risk management process is to understand and manage risk; management is responsible for identifying and managing the risks, while directors provide oversight to management in this process. Management identifies the significant risks facing the Company and the approaches to mitigate such risk. In addition to its general oversight of management, the Board of Directors is responsible for a number of specific functions, including assessing major risks facing the Company and reviewing options for their mitigation.

Our Board of Directors has three standing independent committees: Audit, Nominating and Corporate Governance and Compensation. Our Audit Committee is primarily responsible for overseeing the Company's risk management processes on behalf of the Board. The Audit Committee charter provides that the Audit Committee should discuss and consider the process by which senior management of the Company and the relevant departments assess and manage the Company's exposure to risk, and discuss the Company's major financial risk exposure and the steps management has taken to monitor, control, and report such exposures. In addition, the Audit Committee reports to the Board of Directors, which also considers the Company's risk profile. The Audit Committee and the Board of Directors obtain input from management regarding the most significant risks facing the Company and the Company's risk management strategy.



The Audit Committee and the Board ensure that the risks undertaken are consistent with the Board's tolerance for risk. While the Board is responsible for setting, monitoring, and maintaining the Company's risk management policies and practices, the Company's executive officers and members of our management team are responsible for implementing and overseeing our day-to-day risk management processes.

In addition to the oversight provided by our full Board of Directors, Audit Committee, executive officers and the members of our management team, our independent directors hold regularly scheduled executive sessions as often as they deem appropriate, but in any event at least four times each year. These executive sessions provide an additional avenue through which we monitor the Company's risk exposure and policies regarding risk management.

## Committees and Meetings of the Board of Directors

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Board met seventeen times. The Board has three standing committees: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. During the year ended December 31, 2016, no director attended fewer than 75% of all the meetings of the Board or its committees on which he or she served after becoming a member, other than Mr. Foda, who attended 66% of all meetings. The Company encourages, but does not require, its directors to attend the annual meeting of stockholders. In 2016, all of our directors attended our annual meeting, except for Mr. Foda, who was appointed to the Board subsequent to the Annual Meeting.

#### **Committee Membership**

The members of each of our standing committees as of December 31, 2016 are identified below. Mr. Trempont will not be standing for election at the Annual Meeting, and accordingly, he will step down from all three committees of the Board.

Audit Committee	Compensation Committee	Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
Dominique Trempont (chair)	Arve Hanstveit (chair)	Hans Peter Michelet (chair)
Olav Fjell	Olav Fjell	Olav Fjell
Arve Hanstveit	Ole Peter Lorentzen	Ole Peter Lorentzen
Robert Yu Lang Mao	Hans Peter Michelet	Dominique Trempont
	Dominique Trempont	

At its February, 2017 meeting, our Board reconstituted the committees of the Board, effective immediately following the Annual Meeting, as follows:

Audit Committee	Compensation Committee	Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
Robert Yu Lang Mao (chair)	Arve Hanstveit (chair)	Ole Peter Lorentzen (chair)
Olav Fjell	Sherif Foda	Olav Fjell
Arve Hanstveit	Ole Peter Lorentzen	Sherif Foda
Alexander Buehler <sup>(1)</sup>	Alexander Buehler <sup>(1)</sup>	Hans Peter Michelet

(1) Effective July 12, 2017, the date on which Mr. Buehler becomes independent as that term is defined under the Applicable Rules.

# The Audit Committee

The Audit Committee held four meetings in the year ended December 31, 2016. The Audit Committee is responsible for assisting the full Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities relating to:

- overseeing the accounting and financial reporting processes and audits of our financial statements;
- selecting and hiring our independent registered public accounting firm and approving the audit and non-audit services to be performed by our independent registered public accounting firm;
- assisting the Board in monitoring the integrity of our financial statements, our internal accounting and financial controls, our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, and the qualifications, independence, and performance of our independent registered public accountants;
- providing to the Board information and materials to make the Board aware of significant financial and audit-related matters that require attention; and
- reviewing and discussing with management and our independent registered public accounting firm, our annual and quarterly financial statements and annual and quarterly reports on Forms 10-K and 10-Q.

The Board has determined that all members of the Audit Committee are independent directors as defined in the listing rules of NASDAQ and SEC rules and regulations. The Board has further determined that Mr. Mao is an "audit committee financial expert" as defined by SEC rules. The Board has adopted and approved a charter for the Audit Committee, a copy of which can be viewed on the Company's website at <u>www.energyrecovery.com</u> under the Investor Relations tab.

#### The Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee held six meetings in the year ended December 31, 2016. The Compensation Committee is responsible for, among other things:

- reviewing and approving, with respect to our Chief Executive Officer and other executive officers, annual base salaries, annual incentive bonuses, equity compensation, employment agreements, severance arrangements, change of control agreements/provisions, and any other benefits, compensation, or arrangements;
- administering our Equity Incentive Plan and other employee benefit plans as may be adopted by us from time to time; and
- recommending inclusion of the Compensation Discussion and Analysis in the Proxy Statement and our Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The Board has determined that all members of the Compensation Committee are independent directors as defined in the listing rules of NASDAQ and SEC rules and regulations. The Board has adopted and approved a charter for the Compensation Committee, a copy of which can be viewed on the Company's website at <u>www.energyrecovery.com</u> under the Investor Relations tab.

#### The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee held one meeting in the year ended December 31, 2016. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for:

- assisting in identifying prospective director nominees and recommending to the Board nominees for each annual meeting of stockholders;
- evaluating the performance of current members of the Board;
- developing principles of corporate governance and recommending them to the Board;
- recommending to the Board persons to be members of each committee; and
- overseeing the evaluation of the Board and management.



The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee operates under a written charter setting forth the functions and responsibilities of the Committee. A copy of the charter can be viewed on the Company's website at <u>www.energyrecovery.com</u> under the Investor Relations tab. The Board has determined that all members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are independent directors as defined in the listing rules of NASDAQ and SEC rules and regulations.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers and makes recommendations to the Board regarding any stockholder recommendations for candidates to serve on the Board. Our Bylaws contain provisions that address the process by which a stockholder may nominate an individual to stand for election to the Board. In order to nominate a candidate for director, a stockholder must give timely notice in writing to our Secretary and otherwise comply with the provisions of our Bylaws. To be timely, a stockholder's notice to our Secretary must be delivered to or mailed and received at our principal executive offices, in the case of an annual meeting, not later than the close of business on the 90<sup>th</sup> day, nor earlier than the close of business on the 120<sup>th</sup> day, prior to the anniversary date on which we first mailed our Proxy Statement to stockholders in connection with the immediately preceding annual meeting. If no annual meeting was held in the previous year or the annual meeting is called for a date that is not within 30 days before or after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so received not later than the close of business the 10<sup>th</sup> day following the day on which such notice of the date of the meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the meeting was made, whichever occurs first. In the close of business on the 10<sup>th</sup> day following the day on which notice of the date of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the special me

Stockholder nominations must also include the information required by our Bylaws. Under the Bylaws, information as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election as a director must include (i) the name, age, business address and residence address of the person, (ii) the principal occupation or employment of the person, (iii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation that are owned beneficially or of record by the person, (iv) a description of all arrangements or understandings between the stockholder and each nominee and any other person or persons (naming such person or persons) pursuant to which the nominations are to be made by the stockholder, and (v) any other information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for elections of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant SEC regulations. The stockholder giving notice must also provide certain other information required under our Bylaws.

A stockholder who wishes to nominate a candidate to serve on the Board should carefully review the applicable provisions of our Bylaws. Any such nomination must be made in accordance with the procedures outlined in, and include the information required by, the Bylaws. The nomination must be addressed to 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, California 94577 Attn: Secretary. You can obtain a copy of our Bylaws by writing to the Secretary at this address.

While the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee does not have a written policy regarding diversity in identifying nominees for directors, the committee takes diversity into account when looking for best available candidates to serve on the Board. In the past, when new directors have been added to our Board, the Board or Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee has endeavored to select director candidates who have business, scientific, or regulatory specializations; technical skills; or other backgrounds that increased the range of experience and diversity of perspectives within our Board in ways that pertain to our current and future business goals. The Committee also considers diversity in terms of gender, ethnic background, and national origin.

There are no differences in the manner in which the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee evaluates nominees for director based on whether the nominee is recommended by a stockholder or by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee itself.

In reviewing potential candidates for the Board, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers numerous factors including:

- whether or not the person has any relationships that might impair his or her independence, such as any business, financial, or family relationships with the Company, its management, its stockholders, or their affiliates;
- whether or not the person serves on boards of, or is otherwise affiliated with, competing companies;

- whether or not the person is willing to serve as, and willing and able to commit the time necessary for the performance of the duties of, a director of the Company; and
- the contribution that the person can make to the Board and the Company, with consideration given to the person's experience in the fields of energy, technology, and manufacturing as well as leadership or entrepreneurial experience in business or education.

Of greatest importance is the individual's integrity and ability to bring to the Company experience and knowledge in areas related to the Company's current and future business. The Board intends to continue using these criteria to evaluate candidates for election to the Board.

#### **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

None of our current executive officers serve on the Compensation Committee or the Board of Directors of another entity whose executive officer(s) serve(s) on the Company's Compensation Committee or Board of Directors.

#### **Communication between Stockholders and Directors**

Our Board currently does not have a formal process for stockholders to send communications to the Board. The Company, however, makes every effort to ensure that the views of stockholders are heard by the Board or individual directors and that the Company responds to stockholders on a timely basis. The Board does not recommend that formal communication procedures be adopted at this time because it believes that informal communications are sufficient to convey questions, comments, and observations that could be useful to the Board. Stockholders wishing to formally communicate with the Board may send communications directly to Secretary, Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, California 94577.

#### **Director Compensation**

Directors who are non-employees of the Company received the following fees, unchanged since 2012, for their services on the Board during the year ending December 31, 2016:

- \$50,000 annual retainer paid in quarterly installments for services as a member of the Board; or
- \$250,000 annual retainer paid in monthly installments for services as Chairman of the Board. Additionally, directors receive:
- \$15,000 annual retainer paid in quarterly installments for services as Chairman of the Audit Committee;
- \$10,000 annual retainer paid in quarterly installments for services as Chairman of the Compensation Committee; and
- \$5,000 annual retainer paid in quarterly installments for services as Chairman of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

Our non-employee directors also receive:

• an annual grant of stock options of common stock valued (based on market prices on the date of grant) at \$85,000, with 100% vesting on the first anniversary of the vesting commencement date.

In June 2016, we granted to each continuing non-employee director, options to purchase 15,327 shares of our common stock. The options have a one year vesting period and become fully vested in June 2017, subject to the director providing service to the Board through such date.

In September 2016, we granted Mr. Sherif Foda, a new director, options to purchase 7,358 shares of our common stock. The options have a prorated vesting period and become fully vested in June 2017, subject to Mr. Foda providing service to the Board through such date.

#### Director Compensation for the Year Ended December 31, 2016

The table below summarizes the compensation paid to non-employee directors for the year ended December 31, 2016. Directors who are also our employees receive no additional compensation for their service as a director. During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, one director, Mr. Gay, our President and Chief Executive Officer was an employee, and his compensation is discussed in "Executive Compensation."

Director	E	Fees arned and Paid in Cash	Option Awards <sup>(1)</sup>	Total
Mr. Alexander J. Buehler	\$	50,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 135,004
Mr. Sherif Foda <sup>(2)</sup>	\$	16,389	\$ 68,234	\$ 84,623
Mr. Olav Fjell	\$	50,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 135,004
Mr. Arve Hanstveit <sup>(3)</sup>	\$	60,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 145,004
Mr. Ole Peter Lorentzen	\$	50,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 135,004
Mr. Robert Yu Lang Mao	\$	50,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 135,004
Mr. Hans Peter Michelet <sup>(4)</sup>	\$	255,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 340,004
Mr. Dominique Trempont <sup>(5)</sup>	\$	65,000	\$ 85,004	\$ 150,004

(1) The amount in the Option Awards column sets forth the fair value on the grant date of the options awards granted in 2016 as calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 without regard to estimated forfeitures. The method and assumptions used to calculate the fair value on the grant date of our equity awards is discussed in Note 12 of our Notes to our Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2016. As of December 31, 2016, the number of shares underlying unvested stock options held by each of the directors was: Mr. Buehler, 15,327; Mr. Fjell, 15,327; Mr. Foda 7,358; Mr. Hanstveit, 15,327; Mr. Lorentzen, 15,327; Mr. Mao, 15,327; Mr. Michelet, 15,327; and Mr. Trempont, 15,327.

- (2) The fees earned and paid to Mr. Foda are pro-rated to reflect his time served as a member of the Board beginning in September 2016.
- (3) Mr. Hanstveit is a director and the Chairman of the Compensation Committee.
- (4) Mr. Michelet is a director, the Chairman of the Board of Directors, and the Chairman of the Nominating, and Corporate Governance Committee.
- (5) Mr. Trempont is a director and the Chairman of the Audit Committee. However, Mr. Trempont will not be standing for election at the Annual Meeting and will step down as Chairman of the Audit Committee.

Our non-employee directors are also reimbursed for travel, lodging and other reasonable expenses incurred in connection with their attendance at Board of Directors or committee meetings.

#### **Stock Ownership Guidelines**

The Board believes that our non-employee directors and executive officers should own and hold shares of our common stock to further align their interests with the long term interests of stockholders and further promote our commitment to sound corporate governance. Toward this end, in April 2016, the Board adopted guidelines with respect to ownership levels of the Company's common stock of our CEO, other executive officers, and members of our Board. The guidelines state that our CEO, other executive officers, and each director must beneficially own Common Stock having a value equal to:

- For our CEO, three times his annual base salary;
- For our other executive officers, one time his or her annual base salary; and
- For each non-employee director, three times the amount of the annual cash retainer paid to directors for general service on the Board.

The guidelines were established to promote a long-term perspective in managing the Company and align the interests of our stockholders, executives, and directors.

For purposes of determining ownership under these guidelines we include shares of common stock actually owned by the covered individual or family members, certain indirect forms of ownership, such as stock held in a grantor trust for the benefit of the covered individual, as well as the net exercise or "spread" value of vested stock options. Unvested options or restricted stock units ("**RSUs**") and the unvested portion of any performance-based restricted stock or other equity-based award are not included. Directors and executive officers were given a period of three years from the adoption of the original guidelines to meet these ownership requirements while newly appointed directors or executive officers are given a period of five years from their date of appointment to meet these requirements. Covered individuals are required to hold 25% of the net shares acquired from all equity awards after deducting shares sold to cover the exercise price and/or taxes until the applicable guideline is reached.

# SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of April 24, 2017 for (i) each person or group of affiliated persons who is known by the Company to beneficially own more than 5% of the Company's common stock, (ii) each of the Company's directors, (iii) each of the officers appearing in the "Summary Compensation Table" on Page 31 and (iv) all directors and executive officers as a group.

We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with the rules of the SEC and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Unless otherwise indicated below, to our knowledge, the persons and entities named in the table have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all shares that they beneficially own, subject to community property laws where applicable. To our knowledge, no person or entity except as set forth below, is the beneficial owner of more than 5% of the voting power of our common stock as of the close of business on April 24, 2017. The address of each executive officer and director is c/o Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577.

	Shares Beneficially Owned <sup>(1)</sup>	Percent of Class <sup>(2)</sup>
5% or Greater Common Stockholders:	Owned	Class
Ludvig Lorentzen AS <sup>(3)</sup> Postboks A, Bygdoy, 0211 Oslo, Norway	8,575,502	15.9%
Arvarius AS c/o Marius Skaugen <sup>(4)</sup> Parkv.57 c/o B. Skaugen AS 0256 Oslo, Norway	7,532,490	14.0%
Vanguard Group, Inc. <sup>(5)</sup> 100 Vanguard Blvd Malvern, PA 19355	2,620,953	4.9%
Directors, Named Executive Officers, and Current Group:		
Ole Peter Lorentzen <sup>(3)</sup>	8,575,502	15.9%
Arve Hanstveit <sup>(6)</sup>	1,610,961	3.0%
Dominique Trempont <sup>(7)</sup>	678,062	1.2%
Hans Peter Michelet <sup>(8)</sup>	515.161	0.9%

Hans Peter Michelet <sup>(8)</sup>	515,161	0.9%
Joel Gay <sup>(9)</sup>	367,535	0.7%
Robert Yu Lang Mao <sup>(10)</sup>	357,522	0.6%
Nocair Bensalah <sup>(11)</sup>	187,986	0.3%
Chris Gannon <sup>(12)</sup>	164,575	0.3%
Alexander J. Buehler <sup>(13)</sup>	145,168	0.2%
Rodney Clemente <sup>(14)</sup>	111,608	0.2%
Eric Siebert <sup>(15)</sup>	94,604	0.2%
Olav Fjell <sup>(16)</sup>	68,719	0.1%
Sherif Foda <sup>(17)</sup>	7,358	0.0%
All named executive officers and directors as a group (13 persons) <sup>(18)</sup>	12,884,761	23.6%

\*Less than .1%

- (1) Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC. In computing the number of shares beneficially owned by a person and the percentage ownership of that person, shares of Common Stock subject to options and warrants held by that person that are currently exercisable, or exercisable within 60 days after April 24, 2017, are deemed outstanding. Such shares, however, are not deemed outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of each other person.
- (2) Percent of class is based on the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding as of April 24, 2017, the Record Date, which were 53,935,199 shares.
- (3) Based on a Schedule 13D/A and a Form 4 jointly-filed by Ole Peter Lorentzen and Ludvig Lorentzen AS with the SEC on January 9, 2015 and March 16, 2015, respectively, which reported 7,700,000 shares beneficially owned by Ludvig Lorentzen AS and 8,490,334 shares beneficially owned by its controlling shareholder, Mr. Ole Peter Lorentzen, who is also a Director of the Company. Shares beneficially owned by Mr. Lorentzen include the 7,700,000 shares beneficially owned by Ludvig Lorentzen AS and shares held by Mr. Lorentzen in other accounts. Each reported shared voting and dispositive power over the shares respectively reported for that beneficial owner. The shares reported also include options to purchase 85,168 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2017.

- (4) Based on a Schedule 13G/A and a Form 4 filed with the SEC on March 19, 2010 and April 30, 2010, respectively, which together showed 7,641,103 shares beneficially owned by Arvarius AS and 7,641,103 shares beneficially owned by Mr. Skaugen, the controlling stockholder of Arvarius. Each reported shared voting and dispositive power over the shares respectively reported for that beneficial owner. The shares reported by Arvarius included 800,000 shares that could be acquired under exercisable warrants. Subsequent to the foregoing reports, warrants to purchase 200,000 shares were exercised in December 2013 for 180,276 shares, the remaining warrants to purchase 19,724 shares of this exercise were cancelled and considered payment for the exercise. Warrants to purchase 400,000 shares were exercised in July 2014 for 311,111 shares, the remaining warrants to purchase 88,889 shares of this exercise were cancelled and considered payment for the exercise. Warrants to purchase 200,000 shares were exercised in July 2015.
- (5) Based on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 9, 2017, which reported 2,620,953 shares beneficially owned by The Vanguard Group having shared voting power and shared dispositive power of 2,620,953 shares.
- (6) Consists of 1,145,800 shares held by Mr. Hanstveit; 150,000 shares held by Mr. Hanstveit 's daughters; and options to purchase 315,161 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2017. Mr. Hanstveit has shared voting and investment power over the shares that are owned by his daughters.
- (7) Consists of 441,401 shares held by Mr. Trempont, 6,250 shares held by a household member, and options to purchase 230,411 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (8) Consists of 50,000 shares held by Mr. Michelet and options to purchase 465,161 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (9) Consists of 8,024 held by Mr. Gay, 1,978 restricted stock units that will vest, options to purchase 357,533 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (10) Consists of 142,361 shares held by Mr. Mao as trustee of The R. Mao Trust and options to purchase 215,161 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (11) Consists of 3,390 shares held by Mr. Bensalah, 824 restricted stock units that will vest, and options to purchase 183,772 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (12) Consists of 15,999 shares held by Mr. Gannon, 824 restricted stock units that will vest, and options to purchase 147,752 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (13) Consist of 60,000 shares held by Mr. Buehler and options to purchase 85,168 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (14) Consists of 2,904 shares held by Mr. Clemente, 659 restricted stock units that will vest, and options to purchase 108,045 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (15) Consists of 33,528 shares held by Mr. Siebert, 824 restricted stock units that will vest, and options to purchase 60,252 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (16) Consists of options to purchase 68,719 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (17) Consists of options to purchase 7,358 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.
- (18) Consists of 10,549,991 shares held by 5 executive officers and 8 directors as a group, 5,109 restricted stock units that will vest, and options to purchase 2,329,661 shares of common stock that may be exercised within 60 days of April 24, 2017.

# EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

#### **Compensation Discussion and Analysis**

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis describes our executive compensation philosophy and programs, compensation decisions made under those programs, and the factors considered in making those decisions for our "named executive officers," who, for 2016, were:

Joel Gay	President and Chief Executive Officer
Chris Gannon	Chief Financial Officer
Eric Siebert	Vice President of Strategy and Emerging Market Sales
Nocair Bensalah	Vice President of Operations
Rodney Clemente	Vice-President of Global Desalination Operations

Mr. Gay has been the President and Chief Executive Officer and a member of the Board of Directors since April 24, 2015. Prior to that appointment, Mr. Gay was our Chief Financial Officer and had previously served in other executive management positions with us. Mr. Gannon has been the Chief Financial Officer of the Company since June 1, 2015. Mr. Clemente has been the Vice President of Global Desalination Operations since April 29, 2015. Mr. Bensalah has been serving in his present position of Vice President of Operations since January 1, 2015. Prior to that he served as the Vice President of Manufacturing. Mr. Siebert has been the Vice President of Strategy and Emerging Market Sales since June 8, 2015. The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors has principal responsibility for establishing, implementing, and monitoring adherence to our compensation philosophy and objectives. The Compensation Committee's duties include evaluating the performance and advising the Board on the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer, recommending director compensation, and setting the compensation of our other executive officers, as well as performing oversight of our compensation arrangements, plans, policies, and programs for employees in general.

#### **Compensation Philosophy and Objectives**

The primary objective of our executive compensation program is to attract, retain, and motivate the talent we need to meet and/or exceed the strategic, operational, and financial goals of the Company. Additionally, we want to reward superior performance and align the long term interests of our executives with our stockholders. The guiding principles of our compensation program involve:

- incentivizing our key executives to exceed strategic, operational, and financial goals;
- attracting and retaining mission critical executive talent;
- aligning outcomes and rewards with stockholder expectations; and
- rewarding superior performance.

The Compensation Committee annually reviews the executive compensation program to ensure an appropriate alignment between our compensation policies and programs and our business needs and the interests of our stockholders. Our executive compensation programs are reviewed to ensure they achieve a balance between rewarding performance and retaining key people while accommodating a continuing effort to manage the Company's share utilization rate to minimize the dilutive effects of equity awards to the Company's stockholders.

A significant part of our executive compensation philosophy policy is designed to link executive compensation to our performance through at-risk compensation opportunities, providing significant reward to executives based on our success. As such, the Compensation Committee believes that our executive officers' total compensation should be reflective of our Company's performance. Accordingly, the majority of our executive officers' compensation is composed of performance-based bonus opportunities and equity awards, which derive their value based on both stock-based performance and Company performance. As a result, much of our executive officers' target total direct compensation opportunity is "at risk." There can be no assurance that the grant date fair values reported for these equity awards will be reflective of their actual economic value or that comparable amounts will ever be realized by the executive officers.



Executives at Energy Recovery understand the importance of meeting objectives. In 2016, the Company established six major objectives for the Annual Incentive Plan ("AIP"), our cash-based incentive program for eligible employees. These objectives were to: (i) meet or exceed adjusted operating income; (ii) achieve VorTeq <sup>TM</sup> Gen-II proof of concept by demonstrating viscous fluid capabilities; (iii) secure Oil & Gas segment purchase orders of at least \$2M; (iv) qualify and engage two potential strategic channel partners for our IsoBoost and IsoGen products; (v) expand our desalination products and/or service offerings through the consummation of at least one agreement; and (vi) achieve proof of concept on a second "PX as a pump" application. Each executive receives an annual performance review from our Chief Executive Officer (with review and discussion with the Compensation Committee) which evaluates his or her performance on both a qualitative and quantitative basis. Upon evaluation of the objectives outlined above, the Compensation Committee funded the AIP at 100% of target for fiscal 2016. For a more detailed discussion of the AIP, please refer to "Annual Cash Incentive Compensation," discussed below.

Additionally, under our 2008 Equity Incentive Plan, we granted 50% of our fiscal year 2016 equity awards in the form of stock options and 50% in RSUs. The approach under our 2008 Equity Incentive Plan awards is intended to align management's long-term goals and realizable pay outcomes with those of stockholders. The stock options provide no value to our executives if our share price does not increase above the exercise price following the date of grant. Restricted stock units also serve as a meaningful retention tool even in periods of volatile stock price performance and are a component of our compensation program that the Compensation Committee believes is necessary in order to retain our executive officers and be competitive with compensation packages offered by comparable companies. In addition, the awards vest under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan over four years, reinforcing the long term focus and the performance dynamic of our executive compensation program. For a more detailed discussion of the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan, which has been replaced by our 2016 Incentive Plan, please refer to "Equity-Based Incentive Compensation".

#### **Pay Best Practices**

Our compensation best practices include:

- Substantial Performance-Based Pay: up to 75% and 65% of the pay mix for our Chief Executive Officer and current named executive officers, respectively, for 2016 were variable and/or performance-based.
- Long-Term Vesting: our option and restricted stock unit awards under our 2008 Equity Incentive Plan and our 2016 Incentive Plan have multi-year vesting periods to reward long-term performance and deter inappropriate risk taking.
- Stock Ownership Guidelines: We have stock ownership requirements for our directors and executive officers; our Chief Executive Officer and executive officers must hold three-times and one-times, his or her base salary in company stock, respectively; and our directors must hold three-times his or her annual cash retainer.
- No Repricing: Our stock options cannot be repriced, reset or exchanged for cash if under water without stockholder approval.
- Double Trigger Change in Control: Our Change in Control Severance Plan requires a double trigger to receive severance benefits and accelerated vesting of equity awards under a change in control.
- At-Will Employment of Executive Officers: All of our executive officers, including our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, are employed by us on an "at will" basis with no employment contracts.
- Independent Compensation Committee: The Compensation Committee consists entirely of independent directors who select and utilize an independent outside compensation consultant.
- Independent Compensation Consultant: The Compensation Committee's independent compensation consultant, Compensia, is retained directly by the Compensation Committee and performs no other consulting or other services for the Company.
- Risk Assessment: The Compensation Committee performs an annual review of the risks related to our compensation program

- No Gross-Ups: We do not provide for tax gross-ups in connection with any "golden parachute" excise taxes.
- No Excessive Severance: Our executive officers are not entitled to change in control cash severance payments in excess of one times their annual base salary plus target bonus.
- Standard Retirement Plan Benefits: We do not maintain a defined benefit pension plan or defined contribution retirement plan for our executive officers other than a 401(k) plan, which provides for broad-based employee participation in the United States.

#### **Executive Compensation Process**

The Compensation Committee is responsible for establishing and implementing executive compensation policies and programs in a manner consistent with our compensation objectives and principles.

Compensation Committee and Board of Directors. Historically, the Compensation Committee has determined annual compensation and granted annual equity awards at one or more meetings held during the first quarter of the year. However, at various meetings throughout the year, the Compensation Committee also considers matters related to individual compensation, such as compensation for new executive hires, as well as high-level strategic issues, such as the efficacy of the Company's compensation strategy, potential modifications to that strategy, and new market trends, plans, or approaches to compensation in the Company's industries.

Role of Executive Officers. The Compensation Committee meets regularly in executive meetings. Our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and Vice President of Human Resources, along with legal counsel as appropriate, work together to design and develop compensation programs for our Compensation Committee's consideration, recommend changes to existing compensation programs, recommend performance targets to be achieved under those programs, and ultimately implement the decisions of the Compensation Committee. These individuals also provide information to our independent compensation consultant so that it can perform its duties for the Compensation Committee.

At the beginning of each year, our Chief Executive Officer provides recommendations to the Compensation Committee on the compensation levels of named executive officers other than his own, as well as his review of each other named executive officer's performance and contributions during the previous year. When appropriate, members of our management team, including our Chief Executive Officer and Vice President of Human Resources, attend portions of the Compensation Committee meetings to provide information and answer questions. No named executive officer voted in the final determinations regarding the structure or amount of any component of his compensation package.

Our Compensation Committee is responsible for making final decisions on compensation for our executive officers. For all executive officers, as part of its deliberations, the Compensation Committee may review and consider, as appropriate, one or more of the following: (i) analysis of historical Company executive compensation levels and current company-wide compensation levels, (ii) trends in compensation paid to similarly situated executives at our peer companies, (iii) an executive officer's tenure, past performance and expected contribution to future results, (iv) criticality of the executive position, (v) our Chief Executive Officer's recommendations based on his direct knowledge of each executive officer's performance and contributions during the previous year as well as expected contributions in the coming year, and (vi) compensation market data developed by a compensation consultant.

The Compensation Committee has not established any formal policies or guidelines for allocating compensation between current and long-term incentive compensation, or between cash and non-cash compensation. The Compensation Committee considers relevant market data, such as the compensation practices of our peer group discussed below under "Competitive Positioning", as well as key qualitative factors when determining each executive's recommended pay level. In general, however, the Compensation Committee emphasizes equity compensation over cash compensation to promote long-term thinking, strategy, and growth. In determining the amount and mix of compensation elements and whether each element provides the correct incentives and rewards for performance consistent with our short and long-term goals and objectives, the Compensation Committee relies on its judgment about each individual rather than adopting a formulaic approach to compensatory decisions.

#### Independent Compensation Consultant for Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee has the authority under its charter to engage the services of outside advisors, experts, and others to assist it. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee retained Compensia, a national compensation consulting firm, to advise on matters related to the compensation of its executive officers, including the Chief Executive Officer. For 2016, Compensia advised the Compensation Committee on best practices to attract, retain, and incentivize our executives, assisted in the design of our compensation plan, and derived the peer group against which the Company's overall compensation structure and levels are compared.

Based on the consideration of the various factors as set forth in the rules of the SEC and the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market, the Compensation Committee has determined that its relationship with Compensia and the work of Compensia on behalf of the Compensation Committee has not raised any conflict of interest.

#### Consideration of "Say on Pay" Results

We conducted our advisory vote on executive compensation at our annual meeting of stockholders held in 2016. Although this vote was not binding on the Board of Directors or us, we believe that it is important for our stockholders to have an opportunity to express their views regarding our executive compensation as disclosed in our Proxy Statement. The Board and our Compensation Committee value stockholders' opinions, and, to the extent there is any significant vote against the compensation of our named executive officers, the Compensation Committee will evaluate whether any additional actions including potential changes to pay levels or structures are warranted.

At our 2016 Annual Meeting, we received strong stockholder support for our "say on pay" proposal as 93% of the votes cast voted in favor of our "say on pay" proposal. We believe these results continue to demonstrate that our stockholders are aligned with our approach to executive compensation. As a result, for 2016, the Compensation Committee decided to retain the core components of our executive compensation program and apply the same general principles and philosophy as in the prior fiscal year with respect to its executive compensation decisions. We will continue to evolve our compensation process and look for ways to enhance our ability to attract, retain, and motivate the talent we need to achieve or exceed our corporate objectives for 2017 and beyond.

We intend to continue to monitor stockholder feedback and expand our efforts to obtain feedback from our stockholders. Our goal in soliciting feedback is to (1) better understand our stockholders' views on executive compensation, (2) be responsive to our stockholders' views expressed in a sayon-pay vote, and (3) understand whether potential changes to our compensation programs and governance policies would address concerns expressed by our stockholders. We intend to hold a "say on pay" advisory vote at each annual meeting.

#### **Competitive Positioning**

In 2015, the Compensation Committee began the process of formally reviewing competitive market compensation data and directed Compensia to develop a peer group of companies against which Energy Recovery's overall compensation may be compared. While we have historically believed that we have a unique footprint that makes such comparisons extremely difficult, based on the advice of our advisors, we are attempting to find meaningful comparisons. Our peer group consists of companies in industrial machinery, clean technology, and broader technology industries that are comparable to us in terms of revenue, market capitalization, headcount, and location, where possible. Our peers were relatively similar to the Company in terms of revenue and market cap – with the median revenue of \$92M and median market cap of \$290M.

As part of this process, the following peer group companies were identified and used by Compensia in its 2016 compensation assessment:

Amyris	Nanometric
CECO Environmental	NextEra Energy Partners
CEVA	Omega Flex
Consolidated Water Co.	PDF solutions
DSP Group	Plug Power
ExOne	RealD
FuelCell Energy	Solazyme
Graham	TerraForm Global
Immersion	Vicor
Maxwell Technologies	Vivint Solar
-	York Water Co.

#### **Base Salaries of Named Executive Officers**

Base salaries are designed to provide our executives with a stable source of income commensurate with their responsibility, experience, and performance. The Compensation Committee begins with an analysis of base pay relative to the market and our peer group. The Compensation Committee makes adjustments based on vertical variables such as pay parity relative to other executive officers, experience and internal accountability and does not target any particular percentile or pay ranking. The Compensation Committee reviews base salaries annually and solicits input from the Chief Executive Officer for non-CEO base salaries. The following table describes the changes that were made to the base salary of the named executive officers:

Named Executive Officers	2016 Base Salary	2015 Base Salary
Joel Gay	\$420,000	\$400,000 <sup>(1)</sup>
Chris Gannon	\$326,400	\$320,000 <sup>(2)</sup>
Eric Siebert	\$255,000	\$250,000 <sup>(3)</sup>
Nocair Bensalah	\$255,000	\$240,000
Rodney Clemente	\$221,700	\$197,305

(1) Value for Mr. Gay reflects the salary on his date of promotion to President and Chief Executive Officer, effective April 24, 2015.

- (2) Value for Mr. Gannon reflects the salary on his date of hire, effective June 1, 2015.
- (3) Value for Mr. Siebert reflects the salary on his date of hire, effective June 8, 2015.

#### **Annual Cash Incentive Compensation**

The Annual Incentive Plan, or AIP, is our annual cash incentive plan and is designed to encourage the performance and retention of eligible employees in recognition of individual achievement that contributes to the strategic and financial success of the Company.

The AIP is intended to incentivize short-term performance consistent with Company strategy and the achievement of key financial metrics. Payments under the AIP to a participant are based on a formula that takes into account both the level of achievement of Company performance goals for the year and the level of achievement of individual performance objectives. The AIP includes the following performance characteristics:

- Full funding of a targeted annual bonus pool (the "Bonus Pool") requires the Company to achieve its approved budget and profitability levels under the plan, referred to as the "Performance Target";
- For performance below Performance Target, the Company will fund the Bonus Pool in a fixed amount established by the Compensation Committee for allocation among certain limited participants who exhibit extraordinary performance;
- For performance between the minimum performance threshold and the Performance Target, the Company will apply a linear function, detailed in the AIP, to determine funding of the Bonus Pool; and
- The amount to be paid to participants in the AIP if individual performance objectives established under the AIP are met is based on a percentage of base salary.



For 2016, the Board of Directors had enumerated six major objectives for the Chief Executive Officer and the Company, which are set forth in the table below. In addition, the Chief Executive Officer had enumerated specific performance objectives for each other named executive officer in the context of the Company's business plan and his own objectives for such officers. These Chief Executive Officer and Company objectives are reflected in the table below.

2016 Corpo	rate Objectives	Weighting	Achievement
1	Meet or exceed budgeted operating income	30%	100%
2	Achieve VorTeq Gen-II proof of concept by demonstrating viscous		
	fluid capabilities	25%	100%
3	Secure Oil and Gas Segment purchase orders of at least \$2 million	10%	100%
4	Qualify and engage two potential strategic channel partners for our		
	IsoBoost and IsoGen products	10%	100%
5	Expand our desalination products and/or service offerings through		
	the consummation of at least one agreement	10%	100%
6	Achieve proof of concept on second "PX as a pump" application	15%	100%
	Total	100%	100%

Upon a review of the AIP objectives and other financial metrics, including the Company's overall financial performance for 2016, the Compensation Committee recommended that the Board fund the AIP at the full 100% allocation ratio level. The Compensation Committee also approved the AIP allocation levels for each of the Company's executive officers, including the named executive officers, as set forth in the table below.

Named Executive Officer	2016 AIP Target <sup>(1)</sup> (%)	2016 AIP Target (\$)	2016 Actual AIP Paid <sup>(1)</sup> (%)	2016 Actual AIP Paid (\$)		
Joel Gay	100% 5	<.,	100% \$			
Joel Gay			100% \$			
Chris Gannon	60% 5	5 195,840	60% \$	195,840		
Eric Siebert	60% 5	\$ 153,000	60% \$	153,000		
Nocair Bensalah	40% \$	5 102,000	37% \$	93,075		
Rodney Clemente	60% 5	5 128,410	60% \$	128,410		

(1) Percentage of base salary.

#### **Equity-Based Incentive Compensation**

We granted equity-based awards, including stock options and RSUs, to eligible named executive officers and other employees pursuant to our 2008 Equity Incentive Plan, which was replaced by the new 2016 Incentive Plan that was approved by stockholders at the Annual Meeting in June 2016. As with other elements, the grant date fair value received through various stock-based awards is included in our annual compensation review process. Each year, we collect and review competitive data from the peer group that includes data with respect to the use of, and value received through, equity incentives. Individual awards are made based on a subjective assessment of individual performance, contributions, and future potential.

In 2016, the Company granted stock options and RSUs to executives and other key employees to provide long-term incentives to align management with long-term stockholder interest intended to increase stockholder value. Further, stock options and RSUs are used to remain competitive in regard to retention and recruitment of key talent. The Compensation Committee believes that with management having a stake in the long-term success of the Company, the likelihood of enhancing stockholder value increases.

#### 2016 Equity-Based Incentive Awards

On April, 2016, as part of an annual stock option grant program for employees, the Compensation Committee authorized the grant of options and RSUs to purchase the Company's common stock to the following named executive officers:

	Option		Value	RSUs	Value
Named Executive Officer	Awards (#)		(\$)	(#)	(\$)
Joel Gay	78,741	\$	405,422	47,469	\$ 404,436
Chris Gannon	32,809	\$	168,927	19,779	\$ 168,517
Eric Siebert	32,809	\$	168,927	19,779	\$ 168,517
Nocair Bensalah	32,809	\$	168,927	19,779	\$ 168,517
Rodney Clemente	26,247	\$	135,141	15,823	\$ 134,812

The vesting schedule for the option and RSU awards provides that 25% of the options and RSUs vest on the one-year anniversary of the vesting commencement date, and thereafter, 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options and RSUs vest at the end of each month of active service. Our Compensation Committee determined these grants primarily based on an assessment of: (i) our Chief Executive Officer's recommendations tied to his review of each executive officer's performance and contributions during the previous year (other than his own) as well as expected contributions in fiscal year 2016, (ii) the Compensation Committee's review of each executive officer's historical equity compensation levels and retention hold at the Company, and (iii) the Compensation Committee's review of applicable competitive market compensation data (including our peer practices) and our company-wide compensation levels, including the aggregate equity budget and available share pool for fiscal year 2016.

#### Benefits

In 2016, our named executive officers were eligible to participate in our standard benefits programs on the same basis provided to all of our other U.S. employees, including medical, dental, and vision insurance; short- and long-term disability insurance; and health and dependent care flexible spending accounts. All named executive officers and other executives are also offered special life, long-term disability, and accidental death and dismemberment insurance benefits.

We also maintain a tax-qualified 401(k) plan, which provides for broad-based employee participation in the United States. We do not provide defined benefit pension plans or defined contribution retirement plans to our named executive officers other than the 401(k) plan.

#### **Change in Control Severance Plan**

In August 2009, the Company's Board of Directors adopted a Change in Control Severance Plan for key employees. In March 2012, the Board adopted a revised Change in Control Severance Plan (the "CIC Plan") for highly paid employees. On December 31, 2012, and on each anniversary thereafter, the CIC Plan will be extended automatically for an additional year unless the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors delivers written notice, at least six months prior to the end of each such term, to each participant that the CIC Plan will not be extended. Accordingly, the CIC Plan was extended through December 31, 2017. Each of the named executive officers currently serving participates in the CIC Plan described below.

The CIC Plan is summarized below under the caption "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control" following the compensation tables. Designed as a retention tool, the CIC Plan protects participating executives from economic harm in the event that their employment is actually or constructively terminated after a change in control of the Company. Under this "double trigger" approach, participating executives are eligible for severance and other benefits under the CIC Plan if they are terminated without "Cause" or leave for "Good Reason," as those terms are defined below, within 18 months after a change in control of the Company.

We believe these change of control severance benefits are an essential element of our executive compensation program and assist us in recruiting and retaining talented individuals. By establishing these change in control severance benefits, we believe we can mitigate the distraction and loss of executive officers that may occur in connection with a rumored or actual change in control and protect stockholder interests while a transaction is under consideration or pending.

#### Severance and Termination Compensation

We do not currently have individual employment agreements with our named executive officers. Each of the named executive officers has severance and/or termination arrangements that are detailed in their respective offer letters. Severance-related terms for our named executive officers are summarized in the section entitled "Employment Arrangements with Named Executive Officers". Because it may be difficult for our executive officers to find comparable employment following a termination without cause, these severance benefits are intended to ease the consequences to an executive officer of an unexpected termination of employment. We also believe that having such arrangements in place can help us attract and retain key employees in a marketplace where these types of arrangements are commonly offered by our peer companies.

#### **Tax Deductibility**

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code (the "**Code**") generally disallows a tax deduction to public corporations for compensation in excess of \$1 million paid for any fiscal year to certain executive officers. Performance-based compensation is not subject to the \$1 million deduction limit if certain requirements are met. Our Compensation Committee may consider the impact of Code Section 162(m) when designing our cash and equity bonus programs, but may elect to provide compensation that is not fully deductible as a result of Code Section 162(m) if it determines that the program is in our best interests. Our bonus program for 2016 was not designed to provide for performance-based compensation that was exempt under 162(m).

### **Compensation Policies and Practices as They Relate to Risk Management**

Our Compensation Committee has reviewed our compensation programs for our employees and believes that our compensation programs are structured in a manner that does not create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company. The Compensation Committee considered, among other factors, the allocation of compensation among annual base salary, AIP and long term equity grants and awards.

# REPORT OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

This report is not deemed to be soliciting material filed with the SEC or subject to the liabilities of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company specifically incorporates it by reference into a document filed with the SEC.

The Compensation Committee reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis ("**CD&A**") set forth above with the Company's management. Based on the review and discussions, the Compensation Committee recommended to the Company's Board of Directors that the CD&A be included in this Proxy Statement.

# MEMBERS OF THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

Arve Hanstveit, Chairman of the Compensation Committee Olav Fjell Ole Peter Lorentzen Hans Peter Michelet Dominique Trempont

# **Summary Compensation Table**

The table below summarizes the compensation information with respect to the named executive officers for the applicable fiscal years ending December 31, 2016; December 31, 2015; and December 31, 2014. All amounts are in dollars.

Name	Year	S	alary <sup>(1)</sup>			Stock ward <sup>(3)</sup>	<b>-</b>		Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (5)		All Other Compensation (6)			Total	
Joel Gay <sup>(7)</sup>	2016	\$	420,000	\$		\$	404,436	\$	405,422	\$	420,000	\$	1,007		1,650,865
President and Chief Executive Officer	2015 2014	\$ \$	395,896 262,208	\$ \$	150,000	\$ \$	_	\$ \$	406,433 496,106	\$ \$	350,000 250,000	\$ \$	554 211		1,302,883 1,008,525
<b>Chris Gannon<sup>(8)</sup></b> Chief Financial Officer	2016 2015	\$ \$	326,400 172,308	\$ \$	45,000	\$ \$	168,517	\$ \$	168,927 582,823	\$ \$	195,840 192,000	\$ \$	64,007 5,410	\$ \$	923,691 997,541
Eric Siebert Vice President of Corporate Strategy	2016	\$	255,000	\$	—	\$	168,517	\$	168,927	\$	153,000	\$	9,230	\$	754,674
Nocair Bensalah	2016	\$	255,000	\$	—	\$	168,517	\$	168,927	\$	93,075	\$	10,007	\$	695,526
Vice President	2015	\$	240,000	\$	45,000	\$	_	\$	176,392	\$	96,000	\$	9,698	\$	567,090
Operations	2014	\$	224,000	\$	—	\$	—	\$	116,121	\$	67,320	\$	9,346	\$	417,187
Rodney Clemente. Vice President Global Desalination Operations	2016	\$	214,017	\$	_	\$	134,812	\$	135,141	\$	128,410	\$	8,839	\$	621,219

(1) The 2015 annual base salary for Mr. Gannon represents the number of months of service to the Company during the year beginning in June 2015 (7 months).

(2) In light of the transformative nature of the licensing agreement with Schlumberger Technology Corporation, the Compensation Committee determined that a special incentive payment should be paid to those employees responsible for finalizing and executing the license agreement with Schlumberger Technology Corporation, a subsidiary of Schlumberger Limited.

(3) The amounts in the "Stock Awards" column set forth the grant date fair value of RSU awards as calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 without regard to estimated forfeitures. The grant date fair value of each award is measured based on the closing price of the Company's common stock on the date of grant, unless there is no closing price on the date of grant, in which case it is based on the closing price on the trading day last preceding the date of grant.

(4) The amounts in the "Option Awards" column set forth the grant date fair value of stock options granted in the years indicated as calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 without regard to estimated forfeitures. The methodology and assumptions used to calculate the grant date fair value are discussed in Note 12 of the notes to our financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(5) Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation is also referred to as cash incentive bonuses. The amounts for 2016 were earned but paid in 2017, the 2015 amounts were earned but paid in 2016, and the 2014 amounts were earned but paid in 2015.



(6) "All Other Compensation" includes the following components (in dollars):

		Insurance	401(k)		
Name	Year	Premium	Match	Other (a)	Total
Joel Gay	2016	\$ 1,007	\$ —	\$ _	\$ 1,007
	2015	\$ 554	\$ 	\$ 	\$ 554
	2014	\$ 211	\$ _	\$ _	\$ 211
Chris Gannon	2016	\$ 1,007	\$ 9,000	\$ 54,000	\$ 64,007
	2015	\$ 315	\$ 5,095	\$ _	\$ 5,410
Eric Siebert	2016	\$ 1,007	\$ 8,223	\$ 	\$ 9,230
Nocair Bensalah	2016	\$ 1,007	\$ 9,000	\$ _	\$ 10,007
	2015	\$ 698	\$ 9,000	\$ 	\$ 9,698
	2014	\$ 634	\$ 8,712	\$ 	\$ 9,346
Rodney Clemente.	2016	\$ 890	\$ 7,949	\$ —	\$ 8,839

(a) Other Compensation in 2016 for Mr. Gannon includes payment of relocation expenses.

- (7) Mr. Gay was appointed President and Chief Executive Officer on April 24, 2015. Prior to his appointment, he served as the Company's Chief Financial Officer and in other executive positions.
- (8) Mr. Gannon was appointed Chief Financial Officer effective June 1, 2015.

#### **Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2016**

The following table sets forth information concerning non-equity and equity incentive plan awards to the named executive officers during 2016. The non-equity incentive plan consists of the 2016 cash incentive plan described in the "Compensation Discussion and Analysis" section above. The actual amounts realized in accordance with the non-equity incentive plan are reported in the "Summary Compensation Table" under the column entitled "Non-Equity Incentive Compensation." The table also depicts information with respect to stock option awards granted by the Company during 2016.

			l future pay incentive p			future pay centive pla	outs under in awards					
Name	Grant Date	Threshold (\$)	Target (\$)	Maximum (\$)	Threshold (#)	Target (#)	Maximum (#)	All other stock awards: Number of shares of stock or units (#)	All other option awards: Number of securities underlying options (#)	oi pr o av	tercise r base rice of ption wards \$/Sh)	Grant date fair value of stock and option awards
Joel Gay		—	\$420,000	—		—	—	—		•		
	3/8/2016 3/8/2016	_		_	_	_	_	47,469	78,741	\$ \$	8.52 8.52	\$405,422 \$404,436
Chris Gannon			\$195,840	—		—		—				
	3/8/2016 3/8/2016	_		_	_	_	_	19,779	32,809	\$ \$	8.52 8.52	\$168,927 \$168,517
Eric Siebert		_	\$153,000	_		_				φ	0.52	\$108,517 —
	3/8/2016	_		_		_	—	_	32,809	\$	8.52	\$168,927
	3/8/2016	—		—		—	—	19,779		\$	8.52	\$168,517
Nocair Bensalah	_		\$102,000	_	_	_	_		_		_	
	3/8/2016	_	• • • • • •			_		_	32,809	\$	8.52	\$168,927
	3/8/2016			_		—		19,779		\$	8.52	\$168,517
Rodney Clemente		_	\$128,410	_	_	_	_		_			_
	3/8/2016	_	,	_		_		_	26,247	\$	8.52	\$135,141
	3/8/2016	_					—	15,823		\$	8.52	\$134,812

(1) In 2016, under our non-equity incentive plan, Mr. Gay was eligible to earn a cash award in an amount not to exceed 100% of his annual base salary; Mr. Gannon's was eligible to earn a cash award in an amount not to exceed 60% of his annual base salary; Mr. Siebert was eligible to earn a cash award in an amount not to exceed 60% of his annual base salary; Mr. Bensalah was eligible to earn a cash award in an amount not to exceed 40% of his annual base salary; and Mr. Clemente was eligible to earn a cash award in an amount not to exceed 60% of his annual base salary.

(2) Amounts reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of RSU awards calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 without regard to estimated forfeitures. The grant date fair value of each award is measured based on the closing price of the Company's common stock on the date of grant, unless there is no closing price on the date of grant, in which case it is based on the closing price on the trading day last preceding the date of grant. See the "Outstanding Equity Awards as of December 31, 2016" table for information regarding the vesting schedule of such RSU awards.

(3) Amounts reflect the aggregate grant date fair value of option awards granted in 2016, calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 without regard to estimated forfeitures. See Note 12 of the notes to our financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016 for a discussion of assumptions made in determining the grant date fair value of our option awards. See the "Outstanding Equity Awards as of December 31, 2016" table for information regarding the vesting schedule of such option awards.

#### **Employment Arrangements with Named Executive Officers**

#### Joel Gay

In the event of an involuntary termination other than for Cause, as defined in the CIC Plan, as amended, Mr. Gay will be entitled to the following benefits:

- If termination occurs within the first eighteen months of his appointment, Mr. Gay is entitled to a lump-sum payment equal to eighteen months of annual base salary using his annual base salary in effect as of the date of the employment termination;
- If the termination occurs after the first eighteen months of his appointment, Mr. Gay is entitled to a lump-sum payment equal to twelve months of annual base salary using his annual base salary in effect as of the date of the employment termination; and
- the immediate vesting of 25% of all unvested equity compensation held by him as of the date of termination, including unvested equity compensation where the amount payable is based on the satisfaction of performance criteria to the extent such vesting acceleration would not cause any award intended to constitute "qualified performance-based compensation" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, to fail to so qualify. The vesting acceleration is to occur in the following order: stock options and similar equity awards would vest before "full value" equity awards and, within each category of awards, equity awards would vest in the order that they were granted.

These severance benefits are conditioned on his signing a release in favor of the Company and will be reduced by deductions required or permitted by applicable law.

In the event of termination due to a change of control, as defined in the CIC Plan. Mr. Gay will be entitled to the greater of the termination benefits described above, the termination benefits under the CIC Plan, or termination benefits under another severance plan then in effect.

#### Chris Gannon

In the event of an involuntary termination other than for cause prior to the second anniversary of Mr. Gannon's date of hire with the Company, he will be entitled to a lump-sum payment equal to twelve months of annual base salary, using his annual base salary in effect as of the date of the employment termination. If the termination occurs after the second anniversary of Mr. Gannon's start date, he will be entitled to a lump-sum payment equal to six months of annual base salary in effect as of the date of the employment termination.

These severance benefits are conditioned on his signing a release in favor of the Company and will be reduced by deductions required or permitted by applicable law.

#### Eric Siebert

In the event of an involuntary termination other than for cause prior to the second anniversary of Mr. Siebert's start date, he will be entitled to a lumpsum payment equal to six months of annual base salary, using his annual base salary in effect as of the date of the employment termination.

These severance benefits are conditioned on his signing a release in favor of the Company and will be reduced by deductions required or permitted by applicable law.

# Outstanding Equity Awards as of December 31, 2016

The following table presents certain information concerning equity awards held by our named executive officers as of December 31, 2016.

		Option Awards <sup>(1)</sup>											
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Ex	Option ercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Number of shares or units of stock that have not vested (#)	Market value of shares or units of stock that have not vested (\$)						
Joel Gay	28,875(2) 62,500(3) 62,500(4) 134,532(5) —	13,125(2) 37,500(3) 37,500(4) 172,971(5) 78,741(6)	\$ \$ \$ \$	6.00 4.91 3.31 2.75 8.52	03/11/2024 07/02/2024 09/30/2024 03/09/2025 03/07/2026	47.460(7)	6 401 204						
Chris Gannon	75,000(8) 25,000(9)	125,000(8) 75,000(9) 32,809(6)	\$ \$ \$	2.61 6.88 8.52	06/07/2025 12/07/2025 03/07/2026	47,469 <sup>(7)</sup> 19,779 <sup>(7)</sup>							
Eric Siebert	37,500(8)	62,500(8) 32,809(6)	\$ \$	2.61 8.52	06/07/2025 03/07/2026	19,779(7)							
Nocair Bensalah	39,695(10) 23,091(11) 28,875(2) 58,387(5) —	1,540(11) 13,125(2) 75,069(5) 32,809(6)	\$ \$ \$ \$	2.59 3.92 6.00 2.75 8.52	01/03/2022 03/13/2023 03/11/2024 03/09/2025 03/07/2026								
Rodney Clemente	10,000(12) 8,625(13) 34,636(11) 28,875(2) 4,612(5) —	2,310(11) 13,125(2) 24,908(5) 26,247(6)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	8.50 5.25 3.92 6.00 2.75 8.52	06/30/2018 09/03/2019 03/13/2023 03/11/2024 03/09/2025 03/07/2026	19,779 <sup>(7)</sup> 15,823 <sup>(7)</sup>							

(1) Includes unvested options for shares, subject to time vesting, granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan.

- (2) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on March 12, 2014, with 25% vesting on March 11, 2015, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They become fully vested on March 11, 2018
- (3) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on July 3, 2014, with 25% vesting on June 27, 2015, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They become fully vested on July 26, 2018.
- (4) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on October 1, 2014, with 25% vesting on June 27, 2015, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They become fully vested on July 26, 2018.
- (5) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on March 10, 2015, with 25% vesting on March 9, 2016, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They become fully vested on March 9, 2019.
- (6) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on March 8, 2016, with 25% will vesting March 7, 2017, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting month thereafter. They became fully vested on March 7, 2020.
- (7) These restricted stock awards were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on March 8, 2016, with 25% vesting March 7, 2017, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining awards vesting each month thereafter. They became fully vested on March 7, 2020.

- (8) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on June 8, 2015, with 25% vesting on June 7, 2016, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They became fully vesting on June 7, 2019.
- (9) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on December 8, 2015, with 25% vesting on December 7, 2016, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vest each month thereafter. They became fully vested on December 7, 2019.
- (10) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on January 4, 2012, with 25% vesting on January 3, 2013, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They became fully vested on January 3, 2016.
- (11) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on March 14, 2013, with 25% vesting on March 13, 2014, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They become fully vested on March 13, 2017.
- (12) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on July 1, 2008, with 25% vesting on June 30, 2009, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vest each month thereafter. They became fully vested on June 30, 2012.
- (13) These options were granted under the 2008 Equity Incentive Plan on September 4, 2009, with 25% vested on September 3, 2010, and 1/36<sup>th</sup> of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter. They became fully vested on September 3, 2013.

# **Option Exercises and Stock Vested in 2016**

For 2016, no RSU awards vested. In 2016, the following named executive officers exercised options. The value realized on exercise is equal to the closing price of the Company's common stock on the date of exercise over the exercise price of the exercised option shares.

	Option	Awards	Stock A	wards
	Number of		Number of	
	shares acquired on exercise	Value realized on exercise	shares acquired on vesting	Valued realized on vesting
	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)
Nocair Bensalah	44,248	\$ 268,532	—	
Rodney Clemente	33,448	\$ 262,817	—	—

#### Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control

We adopted the CIC Plan in March 2012 to provide change in control severance benefits for certain designated key employees. Each of the named executive officers currently serving participates in the CIC Plan described below.

The CIC Plan became effective on March 5, 2012. On December 31, and on each anniversary thereafter, the CIC Plan is extended automatically for an additional year unless the Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors delivers written notice, at least six months prior to the end of each such term, to each participant that the CIC Plan will not be extended. As a result, on December 31, 2016, the CIC Plan was automatically extended through December 31, 2017.

The Compensation Committee is authorized by the CIC Plan to designate any full-time employee of the Company as a participant. The participants include the Company's executive officers and other designated key employees.

A participant is entitled to severance benefits under the CIC Plan if a change of control occurs and the acquiring company terminates the participant's employment without cause, or the participant terminates his or her employment with good reason, in either case within 18 months after a change in control (including, but not limited to, an acquisition of a controlling interest in the Company by a third party). The CIC Plan sets forth definitions of cause, good reason, and change in control, which are described in full at the end of this summary.



The severance benefits, conditioned on the participant's signing a release in favor of the Company and complying with certain other covenants under the CIC Plan, include the following (in addition to then earned and unpaid amounts owed less deductions required or permitted by law):

- A lump-sum payment equal to (i) 12 months of regular base pay plus (ii) 100% of the participant's target annual bonus for the fiscal year in which the change in control occurs;
- Immediate vesting of all unvested equity compensation held by the participant as of the date of termination (and for this purpose, all performance criteria, if any, underlying unvested awards are deemed to be satisfied at 100% of target) (as described further below);
- The Company's regular payment of the monthly premium under COBRA, if the participant timely elects to continue medical, dental, and vision benefits under COBRA, for up to 12 months after employment termination (but not continuing after the participant becomes eligible for these benefits with another employer); and
- Payment by the Company of up to \$10,000 for reasonable costs of outplacement services.

The CIC Plan also provides that if a change in control occurs and a participant's equity compensation is not converted, assumed, or replaced by a successor entity with an equivalent award, then immediately prior to the change in control, the participant's equity compensation shall become fully exercisable and vested and all forfeiture restrictions on such equity compensation shall immediately lapse. In the case of equity compensation, the amount of which is based on the satisfaction of performance criteria, all performance criteria will be deemed satisfied at target. The conversion, assumption, or replacement of an equity award for another equity award of stock that is not publicly traded shall not be considered an equivalent award for purposes of the CIC Plan.

In no event is the Company obligated to gross up any payment or benefit to a participant to avoid the effects of the "parachute rules" of Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code. Benefits to a participant, however, may be reduced if the reduction would result in the participant receiving a greater payment on an after-tax basis due to the application of those sections of the tax law (such provision, a "better after-tax" provision). Additionally, payments may be conditioned or delayed as needed to be exempt from or comply with Section 409A of the Code relating to "nonqualified deferred compensation."

The CIC Plan also obligates the Company to make all payments to a Participant required by applicable law upon employment termination such as earned but unpaid salary and bonus (without regard to a release or other covenants of the participant in the CIC Plan and subject to deductions required or permitted by applicable law).

#### Key Defined Terms of the Change In Control Plan

"Cause" means in the context of employment termination:

- any act by participant in the course of employment or participant's performance of any act which, if participant were prosecuted, would constitute a felony;
- (ii) participant's failure to carry out his or her material duties, after not less than thirty (30) days prior written notice of such failure, and which failure is unrelated to an illness or disability of not greater than twelve (12) work weeks;
- (iii) participant's dishonesty towards or fraud upon the Company which is injurious to the Company;
- (iv) participant's violation of confidentiality obligations to the Company or misappropriation of Company assets; or
- (iv) participant's death or disability, as defined in the Company long-term disability plan in which the participant participates, or if the participant does not participate in such a plan, the principal long-term disability plan that covers the Company's senior-level executives.

"Change in Control" means:

- (i) an acquisition of 50% or more of the outstanding common stock or voting securities of the Company by any person or entity, other than the Company, a Company employee benefit plan, or a corporation controlled by the Company's stockholders;
- (ii) changes in the composition of the Board over a rolling twelve-month period, which changes result in less than a majority of the directors consisting of Incumbent Directors. "Incumbent Directors" include directors who are or were either (x) members of the Board as of the effective date, as defined in the CIC Plan or (y) elected, or nominated for election, to the Board with the affirmative votes of at least a majority of the Incumbent Directors at the time of such election or nomination. Incumbent Directors do not include any individual not otherwise an Incumbent Director whose election or nomination resulted from an actual or threatened proxy contest (relating to the election of directors to the Board); or

(iii) consummation of a complete liquidation or dissolution of the Company, or a merger, consolidation, or sale of all or substantially all of the Company's then existing assets (collectively, a "Business Combination") other than a Business Combination: (x) in which the stockholders of the Company immediately prior to the Business Combination receive 50% or more of the voting stock resulting from the Business Combination, (y) through which at least a majority of the members of the Board are Incumbent Directors, and (z) after which no individual, entity, or group (excluding any corporation resulting from the Business Combination or any employee benefit plan of such corporation or of the Company) owns 50% or more of the stock of the corporation resulting from the Business Combination who did not own such stock immediately before the Business Combination.

"Good Reason" means the occurrence of any one or more of the following without the participant's express written consent:

- (i) the termination or material breach of this CIC Plan by the Company;
- (ii) the failure by the Company to have any successor, or any assignee of all or substantially all of the Company's assets, assume this CIC Plan;
- (iii) any material diminishment in participant's title, position, duties, responsibilities, or status other than those in effect immediately prior to the Change in Control (including, in the case of a participant who is the Chief Executive Officer who reports directly to the Board or a participant who is the Chief Financial Officer or General Counsel who reports directly to the Chief Executive Officer immediately prior to the change, if, after such Change in Control, the Chief Executive Officer no longer reports directly to the Board of a public company and the Chief Financial Officer and/or General Counsel no longer report directly to the Chief Executive Officer of a public company), it being understood that in the case of a participant other than the Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, or General Counsel, a participant's reporting to a business unit head instead of to the Chief Executive Officer will not constitute a material diminishment if the participant's duties and responsibilities otherwise remain substantially the same;
- (iv) any material reduction in, limitation of, or failure to pay or provide any compensation provided to the participant under any agreement or understanding between the participant and the Company, pursuant to the Company's policies and past practices, as of the date immediately prior to the Change in Control;
- (v) any material reduction in the participant's annual base salary or target bonus opportunity from the amounts in effect immediately prior to the Change in Control; or
- (vi) any change in the participant's place of employment that increases participant's commuting distance by more than 30 miles over his or her commuting distance immediately prior to the Change in Control.

Good Reason will only be deemed to exist if the participant provides notice of the condition(s) constituting Good Reason within 30 days of the existence of the condition and gives the Company 30 days from its receipt of such notice to remedy the condition. If the condition is remedied, Good Reason will not be deemed to exist.

The benefits provided in the CIC Plan are summarized in the tables below, and the amounts shown assume hypothetically that each applicable termination or event was effective as of December 31, 2016. The actual amounts that will be paid can only be determined at the time of the termination or other applicable event.

The tables below do not include payments that are generally required by applicable law for all salaried employees (notwithstanding that these requirements are referred to in the applicable arrangement) such as payment of accrued but unpaid wages and unused vacation or rights to previously incurred business expense reimbursement. The amounts set forth below do not take into account the "better after-tax" provision or reflect taxes, tax withholding, or other deductions required by law and may be subject to reduction or delay in payment in accordance with the specific provisions of the applicable arrangement or law.

# Benefits under the Change in Control Plan

The payments summarized below are triggered if a change of control, as defined in the CIC Plan, occurs on December 31, 2016, and the acquiring company terminates the participant's employment without cause, or the participant terminates his/her employment with good reason, in either case within 18 months after a change in control (including, but not limited to, an acquisition of a controlling interest in the Company by a third party). The amounts described below do not take into account the "better after-tax" provision or applicable taxes.

		ump-Sum	Co	esting of all Unvested Equity ompensation Awards, Including Time and erformance sting Awards	up t (Me Visi	BRA Benefits for o 12 Months dical, Dental, ion, and Life (nsurance	Out	laximum placement Services	
Name	Pa	Payment <sup>(1)</sup>		(2)		Benefits) <sup>(3)</sup>		Reimbursement	
Joel Gay	\$	840,000	\$	2,475,074	\$	25,289	\$	10,000	
Chris Gannon	\$	522,240	\$	1,492,503	\$	30,387	\$	10,000	
Eric Siebert	\$	408,000	\$	748,503	\$	24,350	\$	10,000	
Nocair Bensalah	\$	357,000	\$	902,273	\$	30,645	\$	10,000	
Rodney Clemente	\$	342,426	\$	473,048	\$	45,501	\$	10,000	

(1) These amounts consist of twelve months' base pay and 100% of the target annual bonus.

- (2) The CIC Plan further provides that all unvested equity compensation held by a participant will vest and become exercisable immediately prior to a Change in Control (whether or not the participant's employment is terminated) if a Change of Control occurs and (i) the Company's shares are no longer publicly traded or (ii) if a publicly-traded company acquires the Company, but does not replace unvested Company awards with defined equivalent equity compensation applicable to the acquiring company's stock. For this purpose, all performance criteria, if any, underlying unvested awards are deemed to be satisfied at 100% of target. The amount in this column for vesting of equity compensation awards assumes hypothetically that each applicable trigger under the CIC Plan occurred on December 31, 2016, and in the case of vesting RSUs is based on the closing price of the Company's common stock of \$10.35 on December 31, 2016 and in the case of vesting option awards is based on \$10.35 minus the exercise price of the applicable option.
- (3) COBRA amounts are estimated based on medical, dental, vision, and life insurance amounts paid by Company on behalf of the Named Executive and amounts paid by the Named Executive.

# **REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE**

This report is not deemed to be soliciting material filed with the SEC or subject to the liabilities of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company specifically incorporates it by reference into a document filed with the SEC.

The Audit Committee oversees the Company's financial reporting process on behalf of the Board of Directors. The Company's management has the primary responsibility for the financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for assessing the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the Audit Committee reviewed and discussed the consolidated audited financial statements and the related schedules in the Annual Report with Company management, including a discussion of the quality, not just the acceptability, of the accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments, and the clarity of disclosures in the financial statements.

The Audit Committee is governed by a charter. A copy of the charter is available on the Company's website at www.energyrecovery.com. The charter was last amended effective December 4, 2009. The Audit Committee held four meetings during fiscal year 2016. The Audit Committee is comprised solely of independent directors as defined by the Nasdaq Stock Market listing standards and Rule 10A-3 of the Exchange Act.

The meetings of the Audit Committee are designed to facilitate and encourage communication among the committee, the Company's internal audit function and the Company's independent auditor. The Audit Committee discussed with the Company's internal auditors and independent auditor the overall scope and plans for their respective audits. The Audit Committee meets with the internal auditors and the independent auditor, with and without management present, to discuss the results of their examinations; their evaluations of the Company's internal control, including internal control over financial reporting; and the overall quality of the Company's financial reporting.

The Audit Committee recognizes the importance of maintaining the independence of the Company's independent auditor, both in fact and appearance. Each year, the Audit Committee evaluates the qualifications, performance and independence of the Company's independent auditor and determines whether to re-engage the current independent auditor. In doing so, the Audit Committee considers the quality and efficiency of the services provided by the auditors, the auditors' (global) capabilities and the auditors' technical expertise and knowledge of the Company's operations and industry. Based on this evaluation, the Audit Committee has retained BDO USA, LLP as the Company's Independent Auditor for fiscal 2017. BDO has been the independent auditor for the Company (or its predecessor) since 2006. The members of the Audit Committee and the Board believe that, due to BDO's knowledge of the Company and of the industries in which the Company operates, it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to continue retention of BDO to serve as the Company's independent auditor during 2017. Although the Audit Committee has the sole authority to appoint the independent auditors, the Audit Committee has recommended that the Board ask the stockholders, at the Annual Meeting, to ratify the appointment of the independent auditors. The Audit Committee reviewed with the independent auditor, which is responsible for expressing an opinion on the conformity of those consolidated audited financial statements and related schedules with US Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, its judgments as to the quality, not just the acceptability, of the Company's accounting principles and such other matters as are required to be discussed with the Audit Committee by the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), including PCAOB Auditing Standard No. 16, Communications With Audit Committees, the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, and other applicable regulations. In addition, the Audit Committee has discussed with the independent auditor the firm's independence from Company management and the Company, including the matters in the letter from the firm required by PCAOB Rule 3526, Communication with Audit Committees Concerning Independence, and considered the compatibility of non-audit services with the independent auditor's independence.

In reliance on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors, and the Board has approved, that the consolidated audited financial statements and related schedules be included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, and filed by the Company with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

# MEMBERS OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

Dominique Trempont, Chairman of the Audit Committee Olav Fjell Arve Hanstveit Robert Yu Lang Mao

# DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

#### Directors

The following table sets forth, as of April 24, 2017, the names, ages and positions of our directors who will continue in office after the Annual Meeting:

Name	Age	Position
Hans Peter Michelet	57	Director and Chairman of the Board
Alexander J. Buehler	41	Director
Olav Fjell	65	Director
SherifFoda	48	Director
Arve Hanstveit	62	Director
Ole Peter Lorentzen	64	Director
Robert Y. L. Mao	73	Director
Joel Gay	39	President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director

#### **Nominees for Director**

*Alexander J. Buehler* joined our Board of Directors in February 2015. Mr. Buehler currently serves as the President and Chief Executive Officer of EMS USA, Inc., before which he served as Chief Financial Officer of EMS from July 2014 to February 2015. He served as Energy Recovery's Chief Financial Officer from 2011 until he joined EMS in 2014. From 2004 to 2011, Mr. Buehler held executive-level positions at Insituform Technologies, Inc. (now Aegion Corporation; NASDAQ: AEGN) which provided water infrastructure technology and services for municipalities and industry, including oil and gas. While at Insituform, Mr. Buehler worked in the U.S and abroad, most recently as Vice President of Europe, leading all European operations from its regional headquarters in Paris, France. Mr. Buehler brings years of experience in general management and strategic planning as well as new product development, corporate development, operations management, manufacturing process optimization, sales management, and back-office administration. Mr. Buehler has substantial experience in the global water industry and was critical in a number of acquisitions in the oil & gas market. Mr. Buehler received a B.S. in Civil Engineering from the United States Military Academy at West Point and an M.B.A. in Finance from the Wharton School at the University of Pennsylvania.

*Robert Y. L. Mao* has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2010. Mr. Mao was on the Board of Directors of 3Com Corporation from 2007 to 2010. He is currently a Board member of Taiwan-based Yulon-Nissan Motor Company, which is listed on the Taiwan Stock Exchange. He serves as a member of the Board of Directors of Ubee Interactive Corporation, a private company and a supplier of broadband access equipment and devices to multimedia and telecom service providers worldwide. Mr. Mao served on the Board of Directors of Cypress Semiconductors, a Nasdaq listed company from May 2014 to March 2015 when Cypress merged with another company. Mr. Mao also had served as a Board Member of US-China Business Council, and he was a Board member and Vice Chairman of the Pacific Telecommunication Council. In August of 2013 Mr. Mao was named Chairman, China Region, of Hewlett-Packard Company. Mr. Mao retired from Hewlett-Packard in October 2016. Mr. Mao was the CEO from 2008 to 2010 of 3Com Corporation, a developer of computer networking and security solutions, where he helped expand the company's business in Europe, the Middle East, the Americas, Asia Pacific, and China. He completed the M&A transaction in which 3Com was acquired by Hewlett-Packard Company in April of 2010. Prior to 3Com Corporation, he worked for Nortel Networks, a broad-based communications technology company, as CEO of the company's Greater China operations from 1997 to 2006. Before joining Nortel, he was regional president of the Greater China region for Alcatel-Lucent from 1995 to 1997. He also held executive positions at Alcatel and ITT in Asia and the United States. Mr. Mao holds a B.S. in Material Science and a M.S. in Material Engineering from Cornell University and a M.B.A. in Management from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT). The Board selected Mr. Mao to serve as a director because of his prior executive experience helping technology companies and equipment manufacturers expand into new product and geographic markets, his know



# **Continuing Directors**

*Olav Fjell* joined our Board of Directors of the Company in June 2015. Mr. Fjell is a seasoned business leader with experience in the oil and gas industry, finance industry, and high tech engineering industry. He is Chair of the Boards of Statkraft AS, Moelven AS, Nofima AS, Concedo ASA, Swix Sport AS, Bene Agere Norden AS, and Franzefoss AS. He is Deputy Chair of Lotos Exploration and Production Norge. Mr. Fjell was the Chief Executive Officer of Statoil from 1999 to 2003, Lindorff from 2005 to 2007 and of Hurtigruten from 2007 to 2012. He has also served as the Chief Executive of Postbanken and been part of the senior management teams at Kongsberg Våpenfabrikk and DNB. Mr. Fjell holds a M.Sc. in Business Administration and Economics (sivilokonom) from Norwegian School of Economics and Business Administration. The Board selected Mr. Fjell because of his extensive and broad executive experience, both as a Chief Executive Officer and through directorships in Norwegian businesses and his experience in the oil and gas industry.

*Sherif Foda* joined our Board of Directors in September 2016. Mr. Foda is an experienced executive with more than two decades of oil and gas industry experience from around the globe. Previously from 2013 to 2016, Mr. Foda served as an Executive Officer and the Group President of Schlumberger Production, based in Houston. From 2011 to 2013, Mr. Foda was the President of Schlumberger Europe and Africa, based in Paris. Prior to that, Mr. Foda held several other senior corporate and operations positions with Schlumberger in Houston, Texas, the Middle East and Europe. In addition, Mr. Foda worked in the information technology and computer industries in Egypt. He serves on the board of trustees of Awty International School in Houston, and is a board member of Al Fanar Venture Philanthropy in London. Mr. Foda holds a BSc in Electronic Engineering from Ain Shams University, and a BAC in Science from College de la Salle, both in Cairo.

Joel Gay was named the President and Chief Executive Officer and member of the Board of Directors of Energy Recovery in April 2015. Mr. Gay joined the Company in January 2012 and has held several other positions at the Company, including Vice President of Finance and Chief Financial Officer. Prior to joining Energy Recovery, Mr. Gay held various roles at the Insituform Technologies, Inc. (now Aegion Corporation; NASDAQ:AEGN) from April 2007 to December 2011, most notably as the Chief Financial Officer of the largest division (North America). Mr. Gay has also held several positions within the Service Master companies and began his career in entrepreneurial finance where he led a start-up to a successful liquidity event. Mr. Gay brings more than a decade of experience in leading multiple corporate disciplines in global small-cap and large-cap companies with innovative and quantitatively rigorous discipline. Mr. Gay also serves on the board of GDG Constructors as an Executive Director and Chair of the Audit Committee. Mr. Gay holds an MBA from The University of Chicago Booth School of Business and a B.A. from St. Thomas University.

*Arve Hanstveit* joined our Board of Directors in August 1995. Between August 1997 and November 2010, Mr. Hanstveit served as Partner and Vice President of ABG Sundal Collier, a Scandinavian investment bank, where he was responsible for advising U.S. institutional investors on equity investments in Nordic companies. Prior to joining ABG Sundal Collier, Mr. Hanstveit worked as a securities analyst and as a portfolio manager for TIAA-Cref, a large U.S. institutional investor. From February 2007 to January 2010, Mr. Hanstveit served on the Board of Directors of Kezzler AS, a privately-held Norwegian company, which delivers secure track and trace solutions to the industry. He is also a member of the Norwegian American Chamber of Commerce and the New York Angels, an independent consortium of individual accredited angel investors that provide equity capital for early-stage companies in the New York City area. Mr. Hanstveit holds a B.A. in Business from the Norwegian School of Management and an M.B.A. from the University of Wisconsin, Madison. The Board selected Mr. Hanstveit as a Director because of his early investment in the Company, his years of experience as a portfolio manager and securities analyst, his detailed understanding of global financial markets, and his extensive knowledge of the Company, its products, and markets.

*Ole Peter Lorentzen* joined our Board of Directors in January 2007 and served until the Company went public in 2008. He joined the Board of Directors of the Company again in February 2015. Since December 1987, Mr. Lorentzen has been the Chairman and beneficial owner of Ludvig Lorentzen, an investment company that typically holds a concentrated portfolio of investments for seven to fifteen years. Mr. Lorentzen has extensive experience in working with management teams and Boards to seek methods of enhancing value for all stockholders. He served as Director of Agasti Holding ASA since May 2010 until May 2013. He also served as a Director of Opera Software ASA until June 21, 2007. Mr. Lorentzen holds a bachelor's degree in business administration and master's degree in Business and Economics from Lund University in Sweden.

*Hans Peter Michelet* joined our Board of Directors in August 1995 and was appointed Chairman of the Board in September 2004 and Executive Chairman in March 2008. From January 2005 to November 2007, Mr. Michelet served as our Interim Chief Financial Officer. Before joining our Board, Mr. Michelet was a senior manager with Delphi Asset Management, an asset management firm based in Norway, and served as Chief Executive Officer of Fiba Nordic Securities, a Scandinavian investment bank. He also held management positions with Finanshuset and Storebrand Insurance Corporation. Mr. Michelet has been a member of the Board of Directors of SynchroNet Logistics Inc., a maritime technology service provider since June 2000 and a Director of Profunda AS, a commercial salmon farm. Mr. Michelet serves on the Board of IRIS Forskningsinvest AS well as being the Chairman of the Board of Active Club Solutions Inc. Mr. Michelet holds a B.A. in Finance from the University of Oregon. The Board selected Mr. Michelet as a Director and its Chairman because of his experience as an investor and entrepreneur, his senior management experience in multi-cultural financial institutions, his strong organizational and leadership skills, and his knowledge of company operations and markets.

# **Executive Officers**

The following is biographical information for our executive officers not discussed above.

Name	Age	Position
Chris Gannon	45	Chief Financial Officer
Nocair Bensalah	48	Vice President of Operations
Andrew Stroud, Jr.	58	Vice President of Human Resources
Rodney Clemente	37	Vice President Global Desalination Sales
Eric Siebert	38	Vice President Corporate Strategy
Emily C. Smith	32	Vice President Marketing
William W. Yeung	45	General Counsel
Sharon Smith-Lenox	64	Corporate Controller and Chief Accounting Officer

*Chris Gannon* joined Energy Recovery in April 2015 as Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Gannon has substantial experience in leading organizations through rapid change. He has deep experience in providing a strong framework for corporate governance, driving strategy and growth, creating value for stockholders, and serving as a key advisor to the Chief Executive Officer and Board of Directors. Mr. Gannon leads all finance, accounting, investor relations, and information technology operations. Prior to joining Energy Recovery, Mr. Gannon was a Managing Director at Conway MacKenzie where he served as a restructuring advisor to the City of Detroit throughout its landmark \$18 billion Chapter 9 bankruptcy. He was instrumental in the development of the City's Plan of Adjustment, including playing a leading role in crafting the \$1.7 billion restructuring and reinvestment plan. Post-bankruptcy, he was a key architect of the restructuring of the City's finance operations, as well as in developing the City's Human Capital program. Mr. Gannon also served in various executive management roles for companies going through rapid change. Previously, Mr. Gannon held leadership roles in private equity with Talon Group and served as a finance operating partner to private equity funds through Caledonia Group. He began his career in investment banking with a focus on mergers and acquisitions and capital market transactions. Mr. Gannon earned an MBA from The University of Chicago Booth School of Business and a B.S. in Engineering from The University of Michigan College of Engineering.

*Nocair Bensalah* joined the Company in January 2012 as Vice President of Manufacturing. Mr. Bensalah is responsible for the Company's procurement, production and field operations, in the capacity of Vice President of Operations. From August 2005 through December 2011, Mr. Bensalah served in technical and operational leadership roles, including quality assurance, application engineering, new product development, project management, and manufacturing at Institutform Technologies, Inc. (now Aegion Corporation; NASDAQ: AEGN) a global leading supplier of water infrastructure technology and services for municipalities and industry, including oil and gas. Between October 1999 and July 2002, Mr. Bensalah served in various positions in quality assurance and manufacturing operations at ABB Inc. (NYSE: ABB), a global leader in power, robotics and automation technologies. Mr. Bensalah holds a B.S. in Mechanical Engineering from Temple University, a MS in Engineering Management from Western Michigan University, and a MBA from Washington University in St. Louis. Mr. Bensalah is also a Six Sigma Black Belt, a certification program focused on quality assurance and manufacturing business processes.

Andrew Stroud, Jr. joined the Company in March 2014 and serves as Vice President of Human Resources. Mr. Stroud is a certified senior human resource professional with over 30 years' experience working with Fortune 500 companies like Mobil Oil, PepsiCo, Great Plains Energy and Insituform Technologies. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Stroud was the Founder and President of i4Talent, LLC, a human resource consulting company specializing in training and talent management. Prior to i4Talent, Mr. Stroud was the Chief HR Executive for Solutia, a specialty petrochemical company. Additionally, Mr. Stroud was previously an adjunct Professor for Webster University's Business School, teaching human resource development in their MBA program.

**Rodney Clemente** joined Energy Recovery in 1998 and currently holds the position of Vice President, Global Desalination Sales Operations. Responsible for all of Energy Recovery's sales, technical service, support and aftermarket activities for the global desalination business unit, Mr. Clemente provides a high level of system design, technical consultation and commercial support for desalination customers worldwide. During Mr. Clemente's tenure with the Company, he has gained intimate knowledge of energy recovery technologies, pumping systems, desalination systems and various industrial processes. His expertise also spans several verticals, including manufacturing, marketing and business development. He is an active member of many of the leading industry organizations such as IDA and AMTA. Mr. Clemente has a BS in Engineering from California State University, East Bay and is currently pursuing his MBA at the University of Virginia's Darden School of Business.

*Eric Siebert* joined Energy Recovery in 2015 as Vice President, Corporate Strategy. Mr. Siebert most recently served as General Manager of Coating Services for Aegion, a leading pipeline corrosion protection company that operates within global oil & gas markets. After Mr. Siebert helped establish Aegion's Eastern Hemisphere headquarters in Dubai, he focused on developing and managing operations in key international markets, including Europe, Middle East, Asia, Africa & the Caspian Region. Mr. Siebert had full P&L responsibility for the coating services business, including strategic and financial planning, capital investment, market development and execution. Prior to his operational role, Mr. Siebert was an integral part of the Strategy & Development team that led Aegion's diversification into pipeline corrosion protection within the oil & gas sector. Prior to joining Aegion, Mr. Siebert held management positions in the Financial Services industry with companies like Ernst & Young and Merrill Lynch. He began his career in investment banking and middle market financing in London with a focus on capital market transactions. Mr. Siebert holds a BA in Business Administration from Illinois Wesleyan University and an MBA from the University of Chicago's Booth School of Business.

*Emily C. Smith* was named Vice President of Marketing in November 2015. Ms. Smith joined Energy Recovery in August 2011 and has held several positions spanning multiple disciplines, including Senior Director of Corporate Development, Director of Financial Planning & Analysis, and the Strategic Analyst to the Chief Executive Officer. Most recently, Ms. Smith has played a critical role in the formation of the Company's three-year strategic plan and product development road map. Prior to joining the Company, Ms. Smith held various roles at Aegion Corporation (NASDAQ: AEGN), most notably as Controller, and was a top-performing Analyst at Merrill Lynch in their Industrials Investment Banking group. She is a graduate of the University of Pennsylvania's Wharton School of Business, where she earned an MBA with a concentration in Finance. She earned a BS in Communication from Northwestern University.

Sharon Smith-Lenox is Corporate Controller and Chief Accounting Officer of Energy Recovery. Ms. Smith-Lenox joined the Company in February 2013 as Controller, and was promoted to Corporate Controller and Chief Accounting Officer in April 2015. From 2009 to 2013, she was Controller for Tigo Energy, a provider of smart module optimizer technology for the solar industry. Previously, she was Corporate Controller and Chief Accounting Officer for Maxim Integrated Products, Inc., a public semi-conductor developer and manufacturer of integrated circuits (ICs) for the industrial, communications, consumer, and computing markets. Ms. Smith-Lenox also held various positions of increasing responsibility at the Hewlett-Packard Company, including Americas Controller for Hewlett-Packard's leasing business. Ms. Smith-Lenox holds an M.A. in International Relations from the University of California, Berkeley, a B.S. in Accounting from the California State University, East Bay, and a B.A. in International Relations from Long Island University. She is a Certified Public Accountant (CPA).

*William W. Yeung* joined Energy Recovery in June 2016 as the General Counsel. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Yeung was the General Counsel of SharesPost, Inc. and the Assistant General Counsel for Thomas Weisel Partners Group Inc. Mr. Yeung began practicing law at Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton LLP in New York and practiced at Morrison & Foerster LLP in San Francisco. He holds a JD from New York University School of Law and a BA from Boston College.

# RELATED PERSON POLICIES AND TRANSACTIONS

The NASDAQ listing rules require that the Company, on an ongoing basis, conduct appropriate reviews of all related-person transactions for potential conflict-of-interest situations. Our Audit Committee charter provides that the committee's responsibilities include the review of all related party transactions required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and to determine whether to approve the transactions. In determining whether a related party transaction will be approved, the Audit Committee will consider several factors, including without limitation: (a) the benefits to the Company; (b) the impact on a director's independence in the event the related party is a director, an immediate family member of a director or an entity in which a director is a partner, stockholder or executive officer; (c) the availability of other sources for comparable products or services; (d) the terms of the transaction; and (e) the terms available to unrelated third parties or to employees generally.

Related party transactions are, subject to certain limited exceptions, any transaction, arrangement or relationship in which we are a participant and the amount involved exceeds \$120,000, and the related party had, has or will have a direct or indirect material interest. Related party includes: (a) any person who is or was (at any time during the last fiscal year) an executive officer, director or nominee for election as a director; (b) any person or group who is a beneficial owner of more than 5% of our voting securities; (c) any immediate family member of a person described in clauses (a) or (b) of this sentence; or (d) any entity in which any of the foregoing persons is employed, is a director, executive officer or partner, or is in a similar position, or in which such person, together with all other "related parties," have in the aggregate 5% or greater beneficial ownership interest.

The Board's Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee charter also provides that the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will review potential conflicts of interest. In addition, the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics provides that each employee and non-employee director is expected to disclose potential conflicts of interest involving that individual or the individual's family members to a supervisor, executive officer, or member of the Audit Committee as described in the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, all compensation-related matters must be approved by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors or recommended by the Compensation Committee to the Board of Directors for its approval.

During fiscal 2016, we did not enter into any transactions with related parties that required review, approval or ratification by the Board of Directors as described above.

#### CODE OF BUSINESS CONDUCT AND ETHICS

The Board of Directors has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics applicable to all directors, officers, and employees of the Company as required by the listing rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market. Any amendments to, or waivers from, any provision of the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics will be posted on the Company's website. A copy of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is posted on the Company's website at www.energyrecovery.com.

# STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

#### Requirements for Stockholder Proposals to be Brought Before an Annual Meeting

For stockholder proposals to be considered properly brought before an annual meeting, the stockholder must have given timely notice in writing to the Secretary of the Company and otherwise comply with the provisions of our Bylaws regarding the requirements for stockholder proposals to be brought before an annual meeting. Under our Bylaws, to be timely for the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2018, a stockholder's notice must be delivered to or mailed and received by the Secretary of the Company at the principal executive offices of the Company between December 28, 2017 and January 27, 2018. Also under our Bylaws, a stockholder's notice to the Secretary must set forth as to each matter the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting: (a) the name and record address of the stockholder who intends to propose the business and the class or series and number of shares of our capital stock that are owned beneficially or of record by such stockholder; (b) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of Energy Recovery stock entitled to vote at such meeting and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to introduce the business at the annual meeting; (d) any material interest of the stockholder in such business; and (e) any other information that is required to be provided by the stockholder under applicable SEC regulations. Information with respect to the requirements for stockholder mominations for candidates to serve as a director of the Company is set forth above under "Board and Corporate Governance Matters – The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee."



#### Requirements for Stockholder Proposals to be Considered for Inclusion in the Company's Proxy Materials

Stockholder proposals submitted pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act, and intended to be presented at the Company's annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2018 must be received by the Secretary of the Company (at Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro CA 94577, Attn: Secretary) no later than December 28, 2017 in order to be considered for inclusion in the Company's proxy materials for that meeting.

# **OTHER MATTERS**

#### Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company's directors, executive officers, and persons who own more than 10% of the Company's common stock (collectively "**Reporting Persons**") to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership of the Company's common stock. Reporting Persons are required by SEC regulations to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) reports that they file. Based solely on our review of copies of the reports we have received and written representations provided to us from the individuals required to file the reports, we believe that each of our executive officers and directors has complied with applicable reporting requirements for transactions in our common stock during the year ended December 31, 2016, except that one Form 4 for Mr. Gay was filed after the deadline for the filing.

## **Other Matters**

The Board of Directors does not know of any other matters to be presented at the Annual Meeting. If any additional matters are properly presented or otherwise allowed to be considered at the Annual Meeting, the persons named in the enclosed proxy will have discretion to vote shares they represent in accordance with their own judgment on such matters.

It is important that your shares be represented at the meeting, regardless of the number of shares that you hold. You are, therefore, urged to submit your proxy or voting instructions at your earliest convenience.

#### ANNUAL REPORTS

The Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 (our "Annual Report") (which is not a part of our proxy soliciting materials), is being mailed with this Proxy Statement to those stockholders that request to receive a copy of the proxy materials in the mail. Stockholders that received the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials can access this Proxy Statement and our Annual Report at www.proxyvote.com, which does not have "cookies" that identify visitors to the site. Requests for copies of our Annual Report may also be directed to the Secretary at Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro CA 94577, Attn: Secretary.

We filed our Annual Report with the SEC on March 10, 2017. It is available free of charge at the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov. Upon written request by an Energy Recovery stockholder, we will mail without charge a copy of our Annual Report, including the financial statements and financial statement schedules, but excluding exhibits to our Annual Report. Exhibits to our Annual Report are available upon payment of a reasonable fee, which is limited to our expenses in furnishing the requested exhibit(s). All requests should be directed to the Secretary at Energy Recovery, Inc., 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro CA 94577, Attn: Secretary.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Joel Gay President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director

April 27, 2017 San Leandro, California

# ENERGY RECOVERY, INC. **1717 DOOLITTLE DRIVE** SAN LEANDRO, CA 94577

# VOTE BY INTERNET - <u>www.proxyvote.com</u> Before the Meeting – Go to <u>www.proxyvote.com</u>

Serve the internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information up until 11.59 P.M. Eastern Time the day before the cut-off date or meeting date. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction. instruction form. The Internet voting procedures comply with Delaware law.

#### ELECTRONIC DELIVERY OF FUTURE PROXY MATERIALS

If you would like to reduce the costs incurred by our company in mailing proxy materials, you can consent to receiving all future proxy statements, proxy cards and annual reports electronically via e-mail or the Internet. To sign up for electronic delivery, please follow the instructions above to vote using the Internet and, when prompted, indicate that you agree to receive or access proxy materials electronically in future years.

#### VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903

E26449-0022E0

Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions up until 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time the day before the cut-off date or meeting date. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions.

## VOTE BY MAIL

Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS:

					E26448-P92350	KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECOI					
	THIS PR	OXY C	ARD IS VA	LID ONL	Y WHEN SIGNED AND DATED.	DETACH ANI	RETUR	N THIS PO	ORTION ON		
The	Y RECOVERY, INC. Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR the owing:	A11	Withhold All	For All Except	To withhold authority to vote for any individua nominee(s), mark "For All Except" and write th number(s) of the nominee(s) on the line below.	al e		-	_		
1.	To elect two Class III directors to hold office until the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders or until their respective successors are elected and qualified.		0	0		-					
	Nominees:										
	01) Alexander J. Buehler 02) Robert Y. L. Mao										
The	Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR the f	ollowing	proposal:	5			For	Against	Abstain		
2.	To ratify the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as the indepen	dent regis	tered public	accounting	g firm of the Company for its fiscal year ending Decen	nber 31, 2017.	O	D	O		
3.	To approve, on an advisory basis, our executive comper	nsation fo	r the fiscal	year endec	d December 31, 2016 as described in the Proxy Sta	tement.	Ο	O	O		
The	Board of Directors recommends you vote 1 year on	the foll	owing pro	posal:		1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	Abstain		
4.	To approve, on an advisory basis, the frequency of stoc	kholder v	otes on exe	cutive com	npensation as described in the Proxy Statement.	0	Ο	0	Ο		
	TE: The proxies are authorized to vote in their discretion up ponement thereof.	on such (	other busine	ess as may	properly come before the Annual Meeting or any ac	djournment or					
nam of E Prop com the futu Plea adm pers	Board of Directors recommends that you vote FOR the ele red in Proposal No. 1 of the Proxy Statement, FOR the re store in Proposal No. 2 of the Proxy Statement, FOR the re store in the Proxy Statement, FOR the approval, on an pensation for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 as Proxy Statement and FOR the approval, on an advisory basis re stockholder advisory votes on our executive compensation se sign exactly as your name(s) appear(s) hereon. When inisitrator, or other fiduciary, please give full title as such ionally. All holders must sign. If a corporation or partnershi	atification counting advisory to described s, of a "or n as descri signing a Joint own	of the app firm as des basis, of our l in Proposa le-year" freo bed in Propo s attorney, ers should	ecintment cribed in executive I No. 3 of quency of ssal No. 4. executor, each sign							
or p	artnership name by authorized officer.	1									
		17									

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting To Be Held on June 22, 2017:

The Notice and Proxy Statement and Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016 are available at www.proxyvote.com.

E26449-P92350

# ENERGY RECOVERY, INC. Annual Meeting of Stockholders June 22, 2017 10:00 A.M. This proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors

The undersigned stockholder(s) hereby appoint(s) Joel Gay and Chris Gannon, or either of them, as proxies, each having full power of substitution, to vote all of the shares of common stock of Energy Recovery, Inc., that the undersigned stockholder(s) is/are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on June 22, 2017, at 10:00 A.M. local time, at 1717 Doolittle Drive, San Leandro, CA 94577, and any adjournment or postponement thereof, on all matters set forth on the reverse side and in its/their discretion upon such other matters as may properly come before the Annual Meeting.

The undersigned hereby acknowledge(s) receipt of the Proxy Statement dated April 27, 2017 and a copy of Energy Recovery, Inc.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 10, 2017. The undersigned hereby expressly revokes any and all proxies heretofore given or executed by the undersigned with respect to the shares of stock represented by this proxy and, by filing this proxy with the Secretary of Energy Recovery, Inc., gives notice of such revocation.

This proxy, when properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed herein. If no such direction is made, this proxy will be voted in accordance with the Board of Directors' recommendations. Our Board of Directors recommends that you vote FOR the election of the director nominees named in Proposal No. 1 of the Proxy Statement, FOR the ratification of the appointment of BDO USA, LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm as described in Proposal No. 2 of the Proxy Statement, FOR the approval, on an advisory basis, of our executive compensation for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 as described in Proposal No. 3 of the Proxy Statement and FOR the approval, on an advisory basis, of a "one-year" frequency of future stockholder advisory votes on our executive compensation as described in Proposal No. 4. This proxy may be revoked at any time prior to the time it is voted.

Continued and to be signed on reverse side